# Table of Contents

Agriculture	3
Antiquities	4
Army	5
Art	6
Associations	9
Banks & Finance	10
Books	
Bridges	
Buildings	
Canals & Inland Waterways	
Cemeteries	
Charities	
Children	
Coast	
Commerce & Trade	
Communications	
Courts	
Crime & Punishment	
Docks & Harbours	
Drainage	
Education	
Elections & Politics	
Emigration	
Entertainments & Amusements	
Expeditions	
Fairs	
Ferries	
Fires	
Fishing	
Folklore & Popular Culture	
Friendly & Benefit Societies	
Gardens & Parks	
Gas	
History	
Hospitals	
Housing	
Industries	
Inns	
Inventions	
Libraries	
Lifeboats & Lifesaving	
Local Government	
Markets	
Medicine	
Mills	
Museums	
Natural History	
Navigation	
Navy	
Newspapers	
Occupations & Trades	
People	
Police	
Population	
Poverty & Poor Relief	
Prisons	
Property & Land	
Public Health	
Railways	83

# Table of Contents

Religion	85
Roads	92
Shipping	93
Shops	
Smuggling	
Sports & Games	
Statues & Memorials	98
Streets	99
Strikes	
Temperance	
Theatres	
Towns and Villages	103
Trade Unions and Work	
Transport	
Wars	
Water	111
Weather	112
Whaling	
Women	

#### Agriculture

# **Agriculture**

Bailiff

Death of John Blashill, Patrington farm bailiff to Richard Marshall J.P. 12.6.97.9 & 6

Cattle

Abattoir

Letter on site of Hull abattoir 15.12.06.10 Proposed site for Hull abattoir 27.10.06.4 Public Abattoir scheme 23.2.01.7

Increased prices for Hull meat 19.10.02.10

**Dairy** 

Interview with a prize butter maker - Lincs 12.8.99.2

Disease

Anthrax

At Bridlington 21.2.03.10 At Kirton Lindsey 20.5.99.3 Anthrax case at Huggate 11.4.03.8

Swine fever

Outbreak of swine fever at Roos 16.1.97.12 At Enthorpe near Market Weighton 6.11.97.9 At Paull 6.2.97.12

Farm Labourer

Countryside Problems - The Farm Labourer today 22.6.012

Rural Migration, Little Driffield 22.6.01

Farms

Holderness and Wold farmers 25.12.97.10

Short account of children on Holderness farms 29.7.99

Past and present of Lincs agriculture

Scawby - N. Lines Stud farm 12.4.02.5

Withcall - largest farm in England 5 miles form Louth 6.2.97.9

Fires

2 stack fires at Keyingham Saltagh and Mr Harrison farm 28.8.97.10

Harvest

A visit to the Harvest Fields Lines 28.8.97.2 Harvest progress in East Riding 28.8.97.10

Wheat Yield, Holderness 4.12.97.7

J.R. Boyle find of receipt for Corn Tithe, sketch 28.7.00.2

**Poultry** 

Death of Harrison Dixon, Poplar Poultry Farm Nafferton - 70, successful breeder and exhibitor of prize poultry 28.9.01.8

Sheep

Report on Mr. E? J. Jordan of Eastbourne House Driffield noted sheep breeder 24.7.97.7

Sheep worrying at Sproatley 18.12.97.10

**Smallholdings** 

Back to the land - 3 acres and a cow, proposal to set-up small farms by Thomas Hill 29.6.01.9

Lord Yarborough and requests for allotments 21.8.97.10

Meeting for allotments at Hessle 13.2.97.9

#### Antiquities

# **Antiquities**

Celt

Sketch of bronze Celt and bronze medal found at Redbourne 30.1.97.7

Howlett

An interesting antiquarian collection - E. Howlett - Kirton Lindsey 14.6.02.8

Hull

Ancient Hull relics - John Symons 15.10.98.5

Mammoth tusk

Found at Brough 6.6.03.2

Maze

Sketch of Maze at Alkborough 1.12.00.7

**Patrington** 

Eleanor Lloyd correction of Poulson, Roman altar at Patrington is a 17th century sundial 16.10.97.12

Roman vase

Found at Barton - sketch 3.3.00.9

Tumuli

Great discovery at Kilham tumuli opened 10.7.97.9

Wilson

Death of Edward Shimmels Wilson F.S.A. antiquary 24.12.04.10

Yorkshire Archaeological Society

Y.A.S. excursion to Swine 25.8.06.8

# Army

## S. Africa

Details of Trooper Travis-Cook in S. Africa 13.11.97.7

#### Veteran

Lincs Veteran ex Farrier Major William Green of S. Ferriby details of career 30.1.97.2

#### Volunteers

Home coming of East Yorks Volunteers 15.6.01.8 New Volunteer Corps at Hessle 23.2.01.10

Two volunteer documents in Hull Museum 7.1.05.4

## Yeomanry Bazaar

Opened by Earl Roberts 20.10.06.9

### Art

### Art Gallery

Meeting Hull Art Gallery scheme 11.8.97.3 Meeting re proposed Art Gallery 6.11.97.4

Nurses home and Art Gallery subscriptions at Hull 10.4.97.10

#### Art School

Plans for new Central Police Station and site for new Art School, 26&27 Albion St. 12.1.01.8

Stone laying Hull School of Art 11.4.03.4

Hull Art School opened 7.10.05.12

Headmaster of Art School report 27.1.06.12

### Cartoons

Near Botanic crossing 1.3.02.7 Charles I. visits Hull 2.4.98.7

On burning fatalities in Hull, children's deaths, a reflection on Hull parents 23.3.01.7

Church going enforced by law 14.3.98.7

Hessle Cottage Homes 17.10.03.7

Sunday drives to Cottingham 13.5.99.7

Hull threatened by new deep-water dock at Immingham 16.3.04.7

Snowden Dunhill cartoon 7.5.98.7

Spring cleaning Great Passage St. 21.5.98.7

On discovery of Hull 5.2.98.10

On new Hornsea express (NER) 6.5.99.7

Ping-pong a new craze in Hull. Cats trained to find balls Miss C. 18.1.02.7

Coun. Shaw, Public cleaner 25.6.98.9

Of Machell St. Slum 27.5.99.7 On Newington smells 12.5.06.7 Great water question 26.2.98.7

Wife sold by auction - George Gawthorpe of Patrington sold his wife by auction in Hull Market place for 20 guineas to unknown man 4th Feb. 1806 30.4.98.

Wilson liner 'Novo' stranded at Withernsea 6.6.03.7

Of C.H. Wilson as hon. Freeman of Hull 30.9.99.7

#### Paintings

Sale of paintings Dunnington House 12.3.9810

#### Rembrandt

Letter re Rembrandt in Hull 24.4.98.4

#### **Sketches**

#### Antiquities

Of bronze Celt and bronze medal found at Redbourne 30.1.97.7

Of Maze at Alkborough 1.12.00.7

Roman vase found at Barton - sketch 3.3.00.9

# Bridge

Of proposed Whitefriargate Bridge 4.1.02.10

The Bridge is up 2 30.2.97.11

Looking Forward Sketch of the Humber Tunnel 13.11.97.7

#### Church

Enlarged Baptist chapel at Kirton Lindsey 30.10.97.10

Ladygate - St. Mary's 1.9.06.2

New Baptist church, Boulevard 26.11.04.10

Of Newport Vicarage 12.8.98.10

Of proposed church for New Holland 9.12.99.11 Of proposed Hornsea Church Institute 18.9.06.3

Of proposed new chapel at Burstwick Methodist 9.10.97.10

Of screen in Driffield Church 5.11.04.10

Of Selby Abbey after fire 27.10.06.8

Old vicarage house at Killingholme 22.10.04.8

#### Crematorium

Of Opening of Hull Crematorium 5.7.01.7

Docks

Of Hull Fish Dock 22.1.98.4 Sketches, Docks continued Sights of Hull, Alex Dock 11.12.97.8 Ferry 19.2.98.7 Establishment of Humber ferry Old view of New Holland Ferry 31.8.01.7 Housing Curious house at Cowden 27.6.03.10 Of a Hull Slum 1.4.99.7 Of old buildings in Norwood, Beverley 16905 Of thatched cottage at Southbourn nr. Driffield 9.12.05.8 Victoria Mansions, Great Passage St., opened, and sketch 15.8.03.8 Hull Sights of Hull 1, series of drawings 23.10.97.8 Library Of borrowers Free Library, Albion St. 1.9.06.11 Liner Wilson liner ashore at Killingholme 4.6.98.11 Local life Sketches from local life - a regular feature this year, drawings of local people, etc. 2.1.97.7 Market Of Early Morning Market 2.9.05.5 Police station Of Withernsea new police station 25.6.98.9 **Portrait** Dr. Hughes - Games 19.3.98.10 James Sexton, Labour Candidate for East Hull 28.5.04.7 Court case Sir Tatton Sykes and Lady Sykes, fraud, & sketch of Lady Sykes 15.1.98.10 Local sketches Elias Bones, sexton 6.8.98.2 Of Funeral of Canon Maddock 3.11.00.7 Of Malet Lambert 26.3.98.10 Of new Hull Judge F.W. Raikes 16.7.98.5 Of portrait of Lord Nunburnholme 8.9.06.11 Of Rev. D.K. Moore, in pulpit (St. James) 28.1.99.10 Of Rev. F. Minton, rector of Cottingham - featured in "A Crowded Street?" 28.12.01.4 Rev. A.B.G. Lillingstone to be new vicar of Holy Trinity and sketch Poverty and Plenty in Hull A Christmas contrast 25.12.97.7 Public Benefit Shoe Shop Large sketch of Public Benefit Shoe Shop corner Coltman St. and Hessle road 9.10.97.5 Public health Of Hull dust cart "The heavens breath, Smells wooingly here" 14.5.98.7 Railway At Cannon St., Station 1.1.98.8 Market train arriving at Cannon St. 23.4.98.4 Of first train at Thealby Station, N. Lindsey Light Railway 8.9.06.8 Sights of Hull - Paragon Station 20.11.97.5 School Of Lee Smith Street Adult School 2.7.04.3 Street Ladygate - St. Mary's 1.9.06.2 Of Flemingate, Beverley 22.9.00.7 Of Lowgate from Salthouse lane corner 19.2.98.4 Of Princes av. on a Sunday night 30.7.98.7 Tithe J.R. Boyle find of receipt for Corn Tithe, sketch 28.7.00.2 Town Hall Opening of Hessle Town Hall and sketch 13.3.97.10

Trawler

'Leonora' at Withernsea 14.1.05.10

**Sketches continued** 

Zoological Gardens

Of Rome at Hull Zoological Gardens 21.1.05.12

Successes

Art successes in Hull 1.10.98.10

#### Associations

## **Associations**

**Assistant Teachers** 

Conference - Hull 30.9.05.9

**Fish Vessel Owners Association** 

Presentation to Lawrence Spring President of Hull Fish Vessel Owners Association - Fish Dock 21.1.05.10

**Harmonic Society** 

Dr. Parry conducting Hull Harmonic Soc. 13.11.97.10

**Literary Club** 

Hull Lit. Club at Barton 29.7.99.8

Literary Club, visit of Cutliffe Hyne 29.10.04.4

**National Union of Women Workers** 

Mrs. Lillington (Holy Trinity) address in Oddfellows Hall to National Union of Women Workers 10.2.06.10

**Naturalists** 

Caves of Yorks, Yorks Naturalists lecture by Prof Boyd Dawkins 27.11.97.9

J.F. Robinson lecture on Flora of the East Riding to Hull and East Riding Naturalists 23.10.97.9

**Sea Fisheries Association** 

Meeting at Grimsby 4.10.02.8

Yorkshire Archaeological Society

Y.A.S. excursion to Swine 25.8.06.8

Y.P.I.

Gift of recreation ground for the Y.P.I. 23.6.06.4

# Banks & Finance

# Banks & Finance

# **Hull Savings Bank**

Frugal Habits of the Working Class of Hull, 158 Penny Banks 18.12.97.8

## **Books**

#### **See also ENTERTAINMENTS**

Barton

First volume of Brown's History of Barton published and Thombleson's Fragments Relating to Barton 10.2.06.8

Church

Review Lore and Legend of English Church, Rev. G.S. Tyack, pub. Andrews 29.4.99.2 Review of Old Church Life - Wm. Andrews 2.12.99.2

**Fowler** 

Review of Dr. J.B. Dykes ed. Rev. J.T. Fowler 4.12.97.4

Northumberland Household Book

Review of Northumberland Household Book (Boyle) 10.3.06.5

Person

12 centuries of Jewish persecution, by Gustav Person, local author, review 12.11.98.5

Venables

Canon E. Venables and Lincoln Minster review of his book 25.12.97.10

# **Bridges**

**Bridge** 

Sketch, the Bridge is up 2 30.2.97.11

**Humber tunnel** 

Barton and the Humber tunnel 25.3.05.11

Looking Forward Sketch of the Humber Tunnel 13.11.97.7

Kettleby

Bridge and liability to repair 2.10.97.10

**South Bridge** 

Hull's Inconveniences - South Bridge and the Level Crossings 4.12.97.6

Strickland St.

Meeting re Strickland St. bridge 21.2.03.10, 11.3.05.12

Whitefriargate

Bridge renewal 21.12.01.7 & 12

New Whitefriargate Bridge to be completed in 12 months 1.11.02.8

Sketch of proposed Whitefriargate Bridge 4.1.02.10

# **Buildings**

Alexandra Theatre

New Alexandra Theatre opened 13.12.02.5

Art School

Hull Art School opened 7.10.05.12

Plans for new Central Police Station and site for new Art School, 26&27 Albion St. 12.1.01.8

Stone laying Hull School of Art 11.4.03.4

Beverley

Sketch of old buildings in Norwood, Beverley 16.9.05

**Brunswick Wesleyan Chapel** 

Erection of School Institute for Brunswick Wesleyan Chapel 9.1.04.7

Carnegie library

Opening of Carnegie library, Hull 22.4.05.5

City Hall

Campaign against City Hall 8.2.02.12

Cottingham

New cottages at Cottingham - in Coverdale lane 15.10.98.8

Proposed Town Hall for Cottingham 17.6.99.9

Covered market

Opening of new covered market - North Church Side 17.12.04.4

Cowden

Sketch curious house at Cowden 27.6.03.10

Hedon

Reading Room opened 26.1.01.3

Hessle

Cartoon Hessle Cottage Homes 17.10.03.7

Opening of Hessle Town Hall and sketch 13.3.97.10

Hornsea

New promenade hotel for Hornsea 24.9.98.5

Hull

Building at Hull, list of properties approved in Hull - includes a sawmill for Reckitts 29.9.06.10

**Infirmary** 

Prince of Wales invited to lay foundation stones of Infirmary extensions also Victoria statue and new square 22.2.02.7

Killingholme

Sketch old vicarage house at Killingholme 22.10.04.8

King's Head

Old house in Hull demolished by Corporation - King's Head described as "vandalism" 1.7.05.4

**Kirton Lindsey** 

New Town Hall for Kirton Lindsey 19.6.97.10

Marvell's residence

Andrew Marvell's residence demolition 4.6.04.8

Newport

Sketch of Newport Vicarage 12.8.98.10

**Palace Theatre** 

New Palace Theatre to be opened on Anlaby road in or about August 29.5.97.10

A new Palace Theatre for Hull 4.12.97.9

Police Station

Plans for new Central Police Station and site for new Art School, 26&27 Albion St. 12.1.01.8

Cost of new Hull Police Station £30,668,10s. 6d. 19.10.01.3

Rawcliffe Hall

In flames 18.9.97

Schools

Foundation stone laid Mersey St. School 6.4.01.8

Tenders for erection of a new Grammar School at Bridlington with Master's house 4.12.97.6

Foundation stone laid of Bridlington Grammar School 18.6.98.8

New wing opened Bridlington Grammar School 24.1.03.9

New Beverley Grammar School opened 30.8.02.10

#### **Buildings**

New schools being erected at Preston 30.10.97.12

**Schools continued** 

Opening of Hymers College Gymnasium 4.6.98.9

Opening of Mersey St. and Estcourt St. Schools and Holland St. school 7.6.02.12

Opening of new Technical College, Park St. 1.10.98.4

Southbourn

Sketch of thatched cottage at Southbourn nr. Driffield 9.12.05.8

**Town Hall** 

New Hull Schemes - Town Hall to be extended 2.6.00.4

**Tranby Croft** 

Anlaby and Tranby Croft 1.6.01.5

Victoria

Mansions, Great Passage St., opened, and sketch 15.8.03.8

Withernsea

Propose new hotel at Withernsea - Cheverton Avenue for Mr Allcock, wine & spirit merchant, Grimsby

3.9.98.8

Sketch of Withernsea new police station 25.6.98.9

# Canals & Inland Waterways

**Brigg to Lincoln** 

Waterway proposed 25.12.97.10

Ouse

Work for unemployed, new channel of the Ouse 20.12.05.12

#### **Cemeteries**

# **Cemeteries**

Barrow

Consecration of new cemetery at Barrow 8.5.97.9

**Barton** 

Letter complaining of improvements at Barton Cemetery 1.1.98.8

**Burial Grounds** 

Hull's Disused Burial Grounds 28.7.00.2, 4.8.00.5

Peeps round Churchyards local 17.6.99.2

Crematorium

Sketch of Opening of Hull Crematorium 5.7.01.7

Crematorium to be established in Hull, foundation stone laid 4.11.99.4

Keyingham

7 skulls dug up in Keyingham Churchyard which is full 14.8.97.7

Mortuary

A Mortuary Museum, in Castle St. Mortuary 27.9.02.2

Newland

New Burial Ground for Newland 16.10.97.9

Pig cemetery

At Beverley in Corporation yard between the Cottage Hospital and the Cattle Market 20.8.98.7

Sexton

Local sketches Elias Bones, sexton 6.8.98.2

**Spring Bank** 

In Spring Bank Cemeteries 8.6.01.2

Sunshine in the Cemetery (Western) 3.4.97.2

## Charities

# **Charities**

See also POVERTY & POOR RELIEF

**Boys Club** 

Inauguration of Hull Boys Club 22.11.02.5

Charterhouse

Letter from Master for Library at Hull Charterhouse 15.12.06.11

Hessle

Cartoon Hessle Cottage Homes 17.10.03.7

**Sheltering home for girls** 

Opening of new sheltering home for girls-Peel St. 27.9.02.10

Waifs & Strays Institute

A Summer Afternoon at Tranby Croft, opened garden for benefit of Waifs & Strays Institute, Clarendon St. 13.8.98.11

#### Children

## Children

Carnival

Children's carnival in the Boulevard 26.6.97.11

**Criminals** 

Child criminals in Hull 5.6.97.8

**Deaths** 

Parcel found in yard of St. John's vicarage, Newington, contained body of new-born boy 26.11.98.10 Big Death Rate in Hull, that of children high 18.9.00.8

**Farms** 

Short account of children on Holderness farms 29.7.99

Hull parents

Cartoon on burning fatalities in Hull, children's deaths, a reflection on Hull parents 23.3.01.7

Orphan's

The Orphan's Friend - Thomas Ferres 25.10.97.2

**Public Houses** 

Hull Children and Public Houses 23.10.97.8

Sheltering home for girls

Opening of new sheltering home for girls-Peel St. 27.9.02.10

**Waifs & Strays Institute** 

A Summer Afternoon at Tranby Croft, opened garden for benefit of Waifs & Strays Institute, Clarendon St. 13.8.98.11

## Coast

**Bridlington** 

7.7.06.10 State opening of Sea Defences at Bridlington

Cleethorpes

Developing Cleethorpes 6.1.00.7

Flamborough

Report Flamborough cliffs and caves 25.7.03.7

Grimsby

Uproar at Grimsby Pontoon practise 30.10.97.4

**Holderness** 

Rev. John Cordeax and disappearing Holderness coast line 26.5.98.7

Hornsea

Decision to extend Hornsea sea wall 10.11.06.4

15.10.98.11 Demolition of Hornsea Pier

From Hornsea to Skipsea 13.6.03.2

Inauguration of Hornsea improvements 9.7.98.8

Meeting re removal of gravel from Hornsea beach 6.1.06.9

New promenade hotel for Hornsea 24.9.98.5

Hornsea Promenade ruined + defence 17.3.06.11

Kilnsea

Foreshore at Spurn and Kilnsea - no danger of a breach 30.7.98.7

Help for Kilnsea - Will the Government take action, plan of area 16.7.98.2 21.5.98.3

Table of erosion by Rev. E.M. Cole, Blue Bell Inn, Kilnsea etc.

Withernsea

£8000 to be spent on Withernsea Pier 28.9.01.12

Propose new hotel at Withernsea - Cheverton Avenue for Mr Allcock, wine & spirit merchant, Grimsby

3.9.98.8

Withernsea Promenade - Jubilee memorial 22.5.97.9

Commerce & Trade

**Building Trade** 

Report on Hull Building Trade 25.3.99.10

**Chamber of Trade** 

Meeting Hull Chamber of Trade proposed National Chamber 20.2.97.8

**Dumoulin** 

Commerce of Hull banquet for Dumoulin 16.1.97.10

Hull

In 1900 - a review 29.12.00.3

Humber

Ports 5.1.01.8, 19.1.01.8

Humberside

Developments in 1901

Shipping

Hull Shipping Trade 18.3.99.7

Tea

Hull and the Tea Trade 11.4.03.2

Tobacco

Trade of Humber ports - How tobacco is smuggled 20.8.98.10

# Communications

# **Communications**

**Post Office** 

Report, Beverley new Post Office 23.9.05.9

**Telephones**Hull and its Telephones 31.5.02.10

## Courts

# **Courts**

Judge

Sketch of new Hull Judge F.W. Raikes 16.7.98.5

Litigation

Curiosities of Litigation - in Lines 23.2.01.2

Magistrate

Death of E.C. Twiss - Stipendary Magistrates 23.3.01.7 J.G.H. Halkett new stipendary magistrate for Hull 29.6.01.7

#### Crime & Punishment

See also COURTS, POLICE, PRISONS

**Affray** 

Between Dutch peat gravers and 2 labourers at Thorne 4.9.97.8

Assault

Case Weighbridge Yard, Cottingham, assault 20.2.97.12

Hull Veterinary in court for assaulting his wife Isabella - David Sowerby 18.9.97.9

Hull Workhouse case, assault on Master 20.2.97.8

Dr. Merson Supt. at Willerby Asylum attacked by a patient 24.7.97.10

Willerby Asylum assault case 21.8.97.11

Bankruptcy

Of Alexandria Oil Mills Wincolmlee, Sanderson 23.2.01.9

Newport Tile Makers, Bankrupt 5.1.01.10

Body

Parcel found in yard of St. John's vicarage, Newington, contained body of new-born boy 26.11.98.10

Unknown man's body found in Humber without head, legs, arms, unclothed 6.2.97.4

Burglary

At Ottirngham, John Frost Grocer 23.1.97.9

Christmas Burglary

**Coiners** 

Den - 8 Bucking terr, Adelaide St. 19.11.04.11

Hull coiners gaoled 31.12.04.8

**Criminals** 

Child criminals in Hull 5.6.97.8

Cruelty

Case at Brigg shooting cats 10.7.97.10

**Drowning** 

In Mill dam 9.2.01.12

Liberated murderess Mary Beacon Halliday for drowning her child at Wansford in 1888 23.1.97.9

**Embezzlement** 

Case embezzlement Gainsborough Co-op manager 27.3.97.9

**Factory Act** 

Prosecution, New Holland, Messrs Corden and Co. 18.12.97.7

Fraud

Robertson Southey arrested for fraud 29.4.99.8

Sykes

Case Lady Sykes false pretences, fraud 24.7.97.10

Case withdrawn re Lady Sykes 7.8.97.4

Court case Sir Tatton Sykes and Lady Sykes, fraud, & sketch of Lady Sykes 15.1.98.10

Sykes case ended 22.1.98.7

Gambling

Betting raid in Wincolmlee 1.5.97.12

Police raid on gambling hell in Esther's Buildings, Osborne St., Simon Levenson, Rosenthall and Greenbaum

27.11.97.4

Public house betting 14.8.97.10

Raid on Hull gamblers - Marine row - Passage St. Mostly Jews 9.1.97.10

Strong feeling roused in Hull re. Betting raid 8.5.97.9

Murder

Charles St

In Charles St., Raywell St. 26.1.01.4

Cottingham

Of Cottingham lady - lived in Hallgate 9.2.01.

Cumberland St. murder 28.7.00.2

Danthorpe

At Danthorpe/Burton Pidsea 2.9.05.5

Dock St. murder 30.7.98.5, 13.8.98.8, 3.12.98

Donnington

Farmer blows wifes brains out 29.5.97.10

#### Crime & Punishment

Lincs farmer sentenced to death for shooting wife Donnington 10.7.97.10

Murder continued

Driffield

At Driffield - William Hartley 14.10.99.4

Drowning

Liberated murderess Mary Beacon Halliday for drowning her child at Wansford in 1888 23.1.97.9

Grimsby 9.4.98.7, 27.9.02.8, 10.9.04.8

Hodgson St. murder 7.12.01.8

Jenkins

Wallace Jenkins - analytical chemist cut woman's throat, 9 Winifred's Terrace, Stepney lane - ex-3.9.98.5

organist of Hull Church

Lisset

Scampston murder - Lisset girl by Cottingham man 3.10.03.10

Of Lissett girl by Cottingham man 26.9.03.8

Marvell terr.

Campbell St. 18.10.02.12

Poisoning

Ben Howdle of Cottingham, report on Mrs Carew's voyage home. She was found guilty of

poisoning her husband 18.12.97.10

Edward Bell of Spalding hanged at Lincoln for poisoning his wife 22.7.99

San Francisco

Ex Hull man charged with murder in bush - San Francisco area 13.2.97.5

30.3.01.8 St. Mark's St.

Trawler

of mate on Hull trawler 'Queen Alexander' 14.10.05.5

Unknown

Man's body found in Humber without head, legs, arms, unclothed 6.2.97.4

Woodcock street 25.2.05.5

Woodhouse St

In Woodhouse St. 18.5.01.8

Murder inquest

Nuisance

Rowdyism

In Cottingham by waggonette visitors from Hull 27.3.97.12

Sunday afternoons Cottingham road and waggonette parties and rowdyism 29.5.9712

Smells

Complaint of stench from fish manure works at Newland 17.4.97.12

Crusade against smells - Newland 27.9.02.10

Poisoning

Ben Howdle of Cottingham, report on Mrs Carew's voyage home. She was found guilty of poisoning her

husband 18.12.97.10

Edward Bell of Spalding hanged at Lincoln for poisoning his wife 22.7.99

Riot Act

Read at Grimsby, mob charged, long account of riot. 21.9.01.8 & 12

School Board

Hull School Bd. prosecutions ingenious excuses given for non-attendance 27.11.97.10

Patrington Petty sessions, Local School bd. prosecutions 20.11.97.10, 18.12.97.10

**Smuggling** 

Trade of Humber ports - How tobacco is smuggled 20.8.98.10

Suicide

Of W.D. Keyworth, sculptor 16.8.02.

Theft

Case of sheep stealing at Louth 24.12.98.12

Case two boys stealing the Hull Mail 18.12.97.7

Of bulbs from Hull Workhouse 24.4.97.7

**Unwholesome Goods** 

Meat

3.4.97.10, 23.5.03.10 Bad meat case at Hull

Inquiry bad meat in Hull 4.7.03.10

# Crime & Punishment

Milk

Robert Dixon - Bennignholme fined for selling adulterated milk 13.8.04.7

Washing

Hornsea headmaster fined for washing schoolboy 21.7.06.8

## **Docks & Harbours**

### Alexandra Dock

Sights of Hull, Alex Dock 11.12.97.8

Bill

Hull Dock Question - of expansion 2.1.97.12

Hull Dock works N.E. Bill 15.5.97.7

Hull Docks Bill, Hull and Barnsley case now closed 29.5.97.10 N.E. Railway decision - dredging clause objected to 5.6.97.7

North Eastern Railway, Hull Dock expansion 13.2.97.10

Fish Dock

Sketch of Hull Fish Dock 22.1.98.4

Hull

Ald. Massey and Hull docks 19.11.98.10

Description of Hull Docks 9.9.06.4

Incendiarism - Hull dock fires 24.5.02.2

A Fragment of Dock history - Hull in 1757 13.3.97.2

**Immingham** 

Cartoon - Hull threatened by new deep-water dock at Immingham 16.3.04.7

Report of Immingham Dock 15.9.06.5

**Joint Dock** 

Hull Joint Dock proposals 18.10.02.8

Meeting new Joint Dock 16.8.02.4

New joint dock, Hull and Barnsley Railway 13.2.04.4

North Eastern and Hull and Barnsley agreement on dock development 19.3.98.2

Queen's Dock

Big Warehouse Fire on Queen's Dock 25.8.00.11

# Drainage

# See also AGRICULTURE, PUBLIC HEALTH

Brigg

Meeting Brigg U.D.C. re drainage 27.3.97.10

Hessle road

Short report Hessle road drainage 28.8.97.10

Keyingham

Letter on Keyingham drains from Dr. Coates 20.8.98.7

Meeting Patrington Bd. of Guardians re Keyingham drainage 6.11.97.12

S. Holderness items - Keyingham drainage 27.8.98.7

Marfleet

Letter on Marfleet drainage 9.4.98.11

#### Education

#### Education

Art

And Science in Lines 18.6.98.2

Art School

Headmaster of Art School report 27.1.06.12

Hull Art School opened 7.10.05.12

**Church Schools** 

Bridlington Wesleyan schools destroyed by fire near Rope Walk 22.7.99.10

Canon Lambert defence of Church Schools 28.10.05.12

Report on Brigg Catholic Schools 20.3.97.10

St. John's schools condemned and closed by Education Authority 27.10.06.7

J. Hughes Games letter on Sunday schools 13.10.00.7

Commercial education

In Hull 19.11.98.10

Conference

Assistant Teachers Conference - Hull 30.9.05.9

Cottingham

Assistant for Cottingham School to be appointed

Poor attendance at Cottingham School 30.10.97.12 Cottingham School and attendance figures 3.4.97.12

Unexplained school absences Cottingham Boys School 30.1.97.12

Outbreak of scarlet fever affecting attendance at Cottingham School

**Drypool** 

Old Boys school reunion 2.6.06.10

**Education Bill** 

Long account of Churchmen and the Education Bill 2.6.06.12

Free Church Council meeting on Education Bill 20.9.02.3

Hull Conservatives and Education Bill 20.2.97.8

Estcourt St.

Opening of Mersey St. and Estcourt St. Schools and Holland St. school 7.6.02.12

**Grammar Schools** 

New Beverley Grammar School opened 30.8.02.10

Tenders for erection of a new Grammar School at Bridlington with Master's house 4.12.97.6

Foundation stone laid of Bridlington Grammar School

New wing opened Bridlington Grammar School

Rules of Grimsby Grammar School 11.5.01.

Hessle

Undenominational school to close 25.11.99.5

Holland St.

Opening of Mersey St. and Estcourt St. Schools and Holland St. school 7.6.02.12

Hornsea

Headmaster fined for washing schoolboy 21.7.06.8

Hymers College

Opening of Hymers College Gymnasium 4.6.98.9

Lee Smith Street

Sketch of Lee Smith Street Adult School 2.7.04.3

**Mechanics Institute** 

A Backward Glance, Hull Mechanics Institute 18.3.99.5

Mersey St

Foundation stone laid Mersey St. School 6.4.01.8

Opening of Mersey St. and Estcourt St. Schools and Holland St. school 7.6.02.12

Newland avenue

Mrs. Lamb, head teacher at Newland av. School dismissed by School Bd. 10.7.97.10

**Poultry farming School** 

At Brigg 10.7.97.10

Preston

New schools being erected at Preston 30.10.97.12

**Rural Schools** 

#### Education

Near Hull 19.6.97.3

Ruskin Hall

Students shown round Beverley Minster by J.R. Boyle 7.6.02.4

School Board

Hull School Bd. prosecutions ingenious excuses given for non-attendance 27.11.97.10

Hull School Bd., Contest - long account 16.4.98.10

Results Hull School Bd. election 23.4.98.7

Meeting Hull School Bd. 4.9.97.8 Meeting Goole School Bd.4.9.97.8

Meeting Withernsea School Bd. 23.10.97.9

Patrington Petty sessions, Local School bd. prosecutions 20.11.97.10, 18.12.97.10

To keep down expenses it was decided that the school at Patrington which has existed in 3 departments shall in future be worked as a single dept. under a headmistress. 23.2.01.12

Schoolmasters

Assistant Teachers Conference - Hull 30.9.05.9
Meeting North and E.R. Teachers Union 6.1.97.9
Yorkshire Schoolmasters Terms of Service 11.12.97.10

Hull teacher appointments 3.7.97.10

Science

Art and Science in Lincs 18.6.98.2

**Secondary education** 

Hull City Council and Secondary education 10.11.06.12

Mr. Yoxhill M.P. of the Teachers Union visit to Hull and Beverley, the question of Higher Grade Schools 25.9.97.10

Technical education

Report on technical education in Hull 9.12.99.4 Opening of new Technical College, Park St. 1.10.98.4

# **Elections & Politics**

**Bribery and Corruption** 

in Hull Parliamentary elections- J.R. Boyle 3.1.03.5

Conservative

Club opened at Scunthorpe 23.10.97.10 Election victory at Grimsby 6.8.98.11

Hull Conservatives and Education Bill 20.2.97.8

Fenian

Report Old Central Hull Police Station - Fenian Memories in Hull 2.4.04.5

Labour

Sketch James Sexton, Labour Candidate for East Hull 28.5.04.7

Liberals

Split among Holderness Liberals 8.5.97.9

Municipal

Hull Municipal elections 25.10.97.10, 30.10.97.10

Socialism

At Goole 2.7.98.10

Socialist meetings in Hull 11.9.97.5

# Emigration

# Emigration

Africa

From Hull to Nigger Land - Hull man, Charles Newcombe, in West Africa 28.5.04.2 Hull man's life in Benin 6.2.97.8

Howe

How a Hull man made a fortune, emigrant Thomas Howe 29.5.97.4

Klondyke

Hull leave for Klondyke 22.1.98.12

#### Entertainments & Amusements

Alhambra Music Hall

New Alhambra Music Hall sold 14.5.98.8

Assembly Rooms

Elijah at Assembly Rooms 14.11.03.10

Accident to Muriel Wilson at Assembly Rooms Beverley while roller skating

Assembly Rooms at Patrington taken as a temporary church for Roman Catholics 70 present for 1st service 10.7.97.9

City Hall

Campaign against City Hall 8.2.02.12

Cleethorpes

Pier pavilion burnt down 4.7.03.8

Harmonic Society

Dr. Parry conducting Hull Harmonic Soc. 13.11.97.10

Music

Ernest Nicholls - Hull composer - Holy Grail 11.11.99.10

Is Hull Musical? 13.11.97.7

Visit to Hull of Mark Hambourg, pianist 5.11.04.10

Novel

Barbara, West-Yorks novel by Keighley Snowden, long review 19.10.01.2

Sunk Island Romance Sequel 26.7.02.5

The Sphinx Like Head new novel by local author - J. Harry Sugden 23.1.97.2

Poet

Hedon Poet article 27.11.97.9

Roller skating

Accident to Muriel Wilson at Assembly Rooms Beverley while roller skating 18.12.97.4

Serial

A three Days Cruise on the River Hull 3.11.00.2, 10.11.00.7, 17.11.00.2, 24.11.00.2, 1.12.00.5

Dudley Dacre's Treachery - The Phantom Choir of Hornsea Church, serial 30.1.97.2, 6.2.97.8, 13.2.97.2

Simple Kitty Harland - C.R. Empson 20.7.01.2, 17.8.01.2, 31.8.01.2, 7.9.01.5, 21.9.01.5

Will She Prove True a long serial by C.R. Empson. Seems to have a local setting 2.10.97.2, 1.1.98.5

Stories

Brandsburton

Two Ghostly Swordsmen - Christmas Tale of Brandsburton

Fenland

Reaping the Harvest a Fenland story 13.11.97.2

Flamborough Head

Outlaws of Flamborough Head, story 21.8.97.2

Holderness

Brazzock or Sketches of some Humorous Characters of a Holderness Parish by Rev. William Smith

16.4.04.2, 23.4.04.2,30.4.04.2, 7.5.04.2, 14.5.04.2, 21.5.04.2

Hull

A Deed of Darkness A true Story of Hull - R. Peacock 10.4.97.2

A Romance of the River Hull - original local story

Good Ship 'Welcome' an authentic Hull Ghost story 28.6.02.5

Hull's Traitor Priest, story by Duse Mohamed 9.8.02.2

Marriage in a mean street - life in Hull 1.10.04.2 Richardson of Wincolmlee, by William Roe 5.1.01.2

The King's Penance - a story of Hull 24.2.00.3

Lincolnshire

A Lincolnshire Tale 7.8.97.2

In the time of her tribulation - Lincs tale by R. Peacock 4.6.98.2

Lincolnshire Tales, Mabel Peacock 25.12.97.5

The Murder at the Mill, a Lincs Tale 4.9.97.2

Two Christmases in Lincs - G. Cladecott, story 31.12.98.2

Paying the Price, story by Mabel Peacock 11.9.97.2

Scarborough

A Scarborough Pierrette - L. Yorke, short story 26.2.98.2

#### Entertainments & Amusements

## **Stories continued**

Seafaring

'Tis an ill wind that blows no one good - Hull fisherman's story - J.L. Haycock 19.2.98.5

On the tail end of Doggerbank - J. Lamplough 16.5.03.2

Prize story competition 2nd prize. A Press Gang story set in Hull by Fred Ingham 23.1.97.2

Stories of the North Sea 14.7.06.2 & 21.7.06.2

Sixpence prepaid - short story local setting 1.5.97.8

# **Tranby Croft**

County gathering at Tranby Croft 23.10.97.9

# 'Western' show

N. Lincs, A Penny show performance, 'Western' show 19.6.97.2

# **Expeditions**

# **Expeditions**

# Antarctic

Steam yacht 'Morning' - on Antarctic research Return of the 'Morning' - Exploration 1.1 12.7.02.4

1.10.04.12 Dr. Aikman researches in Gold Coast 4.10.02.4

# Marmaduke

Letter on Thomas Marmaduke, Hull explorer 4.6.04.2

# Fairs

Bazaar

Yeomanry Bazaar opened by Earl Roberts 20.10.06.9

Carnival

Children's carnival in the Boulevard 26.6.97.11

**Hull Fair** 

An Exciting Hull Fair Day 15.11.02.2 Report on Hull Fair 15.10.98.5

## **Ferries**

# **Ferries**

# Humber

Sketch establishment of Humber ferry 19.2.98.7 Sketch old view of New Holland Ferry 31.8.01.7

Victoria Pier

Report on Pontoon on Victoria Pier 17.6.99.10

**Fires** 

**Bridlington** 

Wesleyan schools destroyed by fire near Rope Walk 22.7.99.10

**Brocklesby Park** 

Serious fire at Brocklesby Park 2.4.98.5

Cleethorpes

Pier pavilion burnt down 4.7.03.8

Dock

Big Warehouse Fire on Queen's Dock 25.8.00.11

Incendiarism - Hull dock fires 24.5.02.2

Driffield

King's Mill Driffield burnt down 14.7.06.3

**Gas Works** 

Hull Gas Works on fire 27.4.01.5

Grimsby

Steam Trawling Co. fire at Grimsby 30.12.99.10

Hull

And incendiary fires 28.6.02.4

Cartoon on burning fatalities in Hull, children's deaths, a reflection on Hull parents 23.3.01.7

Fire in Maxwell St. 25.11.99.7

Keyingham

2 stack fires at Keyingham Saltagh and Mr Harrison farm 28.8.97.10

Oil Mill

Waterloo Oil Mill on fire again 28.8.97.9

Rawcliffe Hall

In flames 18.9.97

**Selby Abbey** 

Serious fire 20.10.06.12

Sketch of Selby Abbey after fire 27.10.06.8

**Tannery** 

Holmes Tannery on fire 24.9.04.4

**Tar Works** 

Fire at Major's Tar Works 30.3.10?

Major's Tar Distillery on fire long acc. with sketches of burnt bodies 25.12.97.12

## **Fishing**

**Bridlington** 

Rebellion Bridlington and Flamborough fishermen, dispute with RNLI 12.3.98.9

Engineers

Letter on trawlers engineers 10.4.97.12

**Explosion** 

On a Hull trawler 19.6.97.3

**Fatality** 

Inquest on trawler fatality 24.7.97.8

Fish merchants

Walk Hull to Bridlington - Haworth Arms 30.5.03.9

Fish trade

Brighter prospects for Hull fish trade 18.8.00.4

Progress of fishing trade in Hull 2.9.05.7

Report on Hull Fish Trade 16.9.05.4

Presentation to C. Hellyer - Hull and the Fish trade 1.10.98.10

Crisis in fishing trade - Grimsby conference 15.11.02.8

Dispute Grimsby 6.7.01.12

Fisherman

An Old Hull Fisherman - Recollections of John Scott 17.4.97.2

Grimsby fisherman's career 98 years old 12.3.98.8

Distress on East Coast Filey and Flamborough fishermen 25.12.97.10

**Fishing Industry** 

Hull Fishing Industry, Meeting of Merchants and owners long acc. 16.10.97.12

Report on Fishing Industry 14.4.06.7

Short details Hull and Grimsby fishing interests 27.3.97.9

German trawlers

In the Humber 8.5.97.9

**Hardships** 

on Hull trawler 'Molopo' 8.2.02.4

**Iceland** 

Hull to Iceland - 15 days on a steam trawler 9.7.98.2

Losses, general

Hull trawler ashore at Bempton 10.12.04.8

Hull trawler stranded on Filey Brigg 30.10.97.9 Loss of Hull and Grimsby trawlers feared 10.3.00.9

Trawlers stranded at Withernsea 31.12.04.4

Murder

Of mate on Hull trawler 'Queen Alexander' 14.10.05.5

Mutiny

On Grimsby trawler 'Sethon' 16.11.01.4

Piracy

Report of piracy on Hull trawler, 22.4.99

**Russian Outrage** 

Russians fire on Hull trawlers, long account 29.10.04.8, 5.11.04.4 & 7 Inquest 8 Inquiry Russians and Hull trawlers, Outrage aftermath 19.11.04.8 & 12

Case Russian agents in Hull to bribe witnesses in Outrage 24.12.04.8

Photo of North Sea outrage in Western Cemetery 22.7.05.2

Russian Outrage Memorial to be unveiled on August 30th, by Lord Nunburnholme 11.8.06.10

**Sea Fisheries Association** 

Meeting at Grimsby 4.10.02.8

Tax

River Humber - tax on Fishing and River Craft 21.7.06.4

Vessel builders

Trawler trials 'Tanton' - Cook Walton and Gemmel 6.8.98.12

**Vessel Owners** 

Cargill

Large trade notice, Cargill Steam Trawling Co., 20.3.97.5

#### Fishing

4.9.97.10

Report new steam trawling Company (Cargill) 20.3.97. Vessel Owners continued Plastow Failure of Grimsby smackowners James Plastow and Edward J. Plastow Spring Presentation to Lawrence Spring President of Hull Fish Vessel Owners Association - Fish Dock 21.1.05.10 Vessels, individual 'Adeline' Hull trawler 'Adeline' wrecked 2.5.03.7 'Cecil' Bd. of Trade inquiry into loss of smack 'Cecil', Grimsby 13.11.97.12 'Celestial Empire' Hull trawler 'Celestial Empire' of Hull ashore at Grimston Garth 2.3.01.5 'Ceylon' Hull trawler 'Ceylon' sunk 10.12.04.4 'Cleopatra' Hull trawler 'Cleopatra' lost 9.3.01.4 'Cormorant' Hull trawler 'Cormorant' seized by Danes 7.5.98.8 'Drake' Grimsby trawler ashore at Mappleton 'Drake' 18.2.05.4 'Ebro' Trials 'Ebro', new Grimsby trawler 18.6.98.10 'Elgin' Hull trawler 'Elgin' lost 4.11.99.10 'Empress' Bd. of Inquiry into loss of Hull trawler 'Empress' 30.8.02.2 'Euphrates' Loss of trawler 'Euphrates' Bd. of Trade inquiry 6.3.97.9 Hull Trawler ashore at Cowden 'Euphrates' 9.1.97.7 'European' Loss of 2 Hull trawlers 'Newfoundland' and 'European' 12.3.98.11 'Germania' Grimsby trawlermen run down 'Germania' 4.8.00.4 'Hibernus' Steam trawler 'Hibernus' sunk in Bridlington harbour 18.2.05.8 'Honora' Hull trawler 'Honora' ashore off Marske 12.1.01.5 'Indian' Steam trawler 'Indian' abandoned Grimsby 3.3.00.7 'Jameson' Grimsby trawler wrecked 19.4.02.10 'Jedburgh' Loss of Grimsby trawler 14.10.05. 'John Sherburn' Trial trip Hull trawler - 'John Sherburn' 27.9.02.5 'Jupiter' Hull trawler 'Jupiter' lost 11.1.02.12 'Leonora' Sketch trawler 'Leonora' at Withernsea 14.1.05.10 'Molopo' Hardships on Hull trawler 'Molopo' 8.2.02.4 'Newfoundland' Loss of 2 Hull trawlers 'Newfoundland' and 'European' 12.3.98.11

Board of Trade Inquiry loss of Hull trawler 'Puritan' 16.5.03.10, 23.5.03.10&12

Grimsby trawler ashore at Kilnsea 17.11.06.4

'Petunia'

'Puritan'

### Fishing

'Queen Alexander'

Murder of mate on Hull trawler 'Queen Alexander' 14.10.05.5

Vessels, individual continued

'Rialto'

Bd. of Trade inquiry into loss of 'Rialto' 29.5.97.10&12

'Royal'

Two Grimsby trawlers overdue - 'Victoria' & 'Royal' 15.2.02.4

'Sethon'

Mutiny on Grimsby trawler 'Sethon' 16.11.01.4

'St. Bernard'

Hull trawler 'St. Bernard' lost 26.10.01.7

'Tanton'

Trawler trials 'Tanton' - Cook Walton and Gemmel 6.8.98.12

'Trinidad'

Hull trawler 'Trinidad' lost 7.12.01.12

'Utopia'

Grimsby trawler 'Utopia' ashore at Cowden 6.2.97.10

More details Grimsby trawler 'Utopia' ashore Cowden 13.2.97.10

'Victoria'

Two Grimsby trawlers overdue - 'Victoria' & 'Royal' 15.2.02.4

# Folklore & Popular Culture

Customs

English Customs in days of Old - John Symons 30.12.99.2

**Dialect** 

Malet Lambert lecture to dialect students 30.4.98.4

Ghost

A Preston Ghost 20.11.97.9

Good Ship 'Welcome' an authentic Hull Ghost story 28.6.02.5

Lincolnshire Ghost - Halton Holgate Lincs, discovery of bones 4.9.97.3

**Harvest Home** 

A Lincs Harvest Home 26.8.99.2

Hermit

An East Riding Hermit, 'Staple Jack' 15.7.99.2

**Superstitions** 

British Superstitions, J. Symons 1.12.00.2

# Friendly & Benefit Societies

Friendly societies

And their origin - John Symons 18.11.99.2, 25.11.99.2

**Hull Oddfellows** 

Visit of Grandmaster 11.12.97.10

### Gardens & Parks

## Gardens & Parks

**Brocklesby Park** 

Serious fire at Brocklesby Park 2.4.98.5

**Gardener's Recollections** 

Hull Gardener's Recollections 99 years old, Mr Leak of Melwood Crescent 12.6.97.7

Grimsby

Baths and a park for Grimsby 13.11.97.10

**Recreation grounds** 

Hull and Municipal Recreation grounds 15.11.02.10 Gift of recreation ground for the Y.P.I. 23.6.06.4

West Park

New recreation ground for Hull - West Park 8.5.97.10

**Zoological Gardens** 

Sketch of Rome at Hull Zoological Gardens 21.1.05.12

# Gas

# Scunthorpe

Gas turned on new Gas Works Scunthorpe 11.5.01.9

### **History**

#### Barton

R. Brown and History of Barton churches 12.9.03.3

First volume of Brown's History of Barton published and Thombleson's Fragments Relating to Barton 10.2.06.8

Barton on Humber - by J.R. Boyle 20.12.02.2 & 27.12.02.2

Letter Barton and its history 10.1.03.9

Letter Barton from J.R. Boyle re Barton 17.1.03.9

**Beverley** 

Reminiscences of Old Beverley - C.R. Empson 16.8.02.2, 23.8.02.2, 30.8.02.2, 6.9.02.3, 28.3.03.2 & 4.4.03.2

Ruskin Hall students shown round Beverley Minster by J.R. Boyle 7.6.02.4

Brazzock

Or Sketches of some Humorous Characters of a Holderness Parish by Rev. William Smith 23.4.04.2, 30.4.04.2, 7.5.04.2, 14.5.04.2, 21.5.04.2

Charles I.

Cartoon Charles I. visits Hull 2.4.98.7

Charters

Commemoration of Hull Charter 1.4.99.10

The first Charter 12.2.98.7

Old Bridlington Charters 27.5.99.5

**Church history** 

In North Lines 30.1.97.10

Clerical Reminiscences of East Yorks 29.12.06.3

Cottingham

In Bygone times 17.10.03.2

**Customs** 

English Customs in days of Old - John Symons 30.12.99.2

De la Pole

Travis Cook letter re De la Pole statue in King Edward St. 19.10.01.10

**Dock history** 

A Fragment of Dock history - Hull in 1757 13.3.97.2

**Feast** 

A 17th Century Hull Feast - T.T. Wildridge 29.12.06.2

Fisherman

An Old Hull Fisherman - Recollections of John Scott 17.4.97.2

Hessle

Manor of Hessle in 17th century, J.R. Boyle 4.8.00.2, 18.8.00.2, 1.9.00.3

Highway robbery

Bygone Hull Tragedy - Bull Inn, Stepney (highway robbery) 29.3.02.4

Horkstow

The Shirleys of Horkstow - J. Symons 24.7.97.10

Hornsea

Story of the Press Gang at Hornsea 13.12.02.2

Malet Lambert lecture at Hornsea - Ancient Church and Trade guilds 9.12.99.7, 16.12.99.2

Hull

60 Years Ago Old Man's memories 15.5.97.7, 22.5.97.7

Recollections of Hull 29.5.97.7

Looking backward - Hull 19.6.97.2

Bygone Hull 26.6.97.3, 10.7.97.4&7

Cartoon on discovery of Hull 5.2.98.10

Heroes in a Bygone Age J. Symons 17.11.00.2

My Recollections of Hull - H.J. Corlyon 4.6.04.2, 11.6.04.2, 18.6.04.2, 25.6.04.2, 5.7.04.2, 9.7.04.2, 16.7.04.2, 23.7.04.2, 30.7.04.2

Stray leaves of a Hull Vintner, 18<sup>th</sup> century diary edited by W W Wilson 17.7.97.7, 24.7.97.16 Hull's aspirations in 1790 11.4.03.2

Lincoln Assizes

July 1790 15.8.03.2

Lister

Alice Lister Hull's greatest heroine 6.3.97.2

**Mechanics Institute** 

A Backward Glance, Hull Mechanics Institute 18.3.99.5

Northumberland Household Book

Review of Northumberland Household Book (Boyle) 10.3.06.5

Parliamentary elections

Bribery and Corruption in Hull Parliamentary elections- J.R. Boyle 3.1.03.5

Patrington

Eleanor Lloyd correction of Poulson, Roman altar at Patrington is a 17th century sundial 16.10.97.12

Ravensrod

An old Humber seaport 9.4.98.7

Shawe

Hull in Troubled Times J. Travis-Cook, a John Shawe sermon 3.4.97.4

Shipbuilding

History of Humber shipbuilding 23.6.00.11

Shipwreck

Horrors of Shipwreck includes details of building of Christ Church 3.7.972

Glimpses of the Past, Wreck of Hull Ship 'Wyton' in 1823 11.9.97.2

Skinner

Descendants of a Hull Worthy, 1662 William Skinner 25.9.97.3

Theatre

Country Theatre in Bygone Days - J.R. Boyle 24.5.02.2, 31.8.02.2

**Thorntons** 

Old East Hull - The Coming of the Thorntons 21.11.03.7

Tickell

Report, Tickell Memorial, Ulrome Church 19.11.04.2

Tithe

J.R. Boyle find of receipt for Corn Tithe, sketch 28.7.00.2

Tobacco pipe makers

Hull tobacco pipe makers of the 17th century 28.9.01.2

**Tokens** 

Letter on Hull tokens 18.6.98.7

War time

Hull in war time 1745-6 13.1.00.2, 3.2.00.2, 17.2.00.5

Whaling

Capt. Barron lecture, Old Whaling Days 6.12.02.3

Wife auction

Cartoon wife sold by auction - George Gawthorpe of Patrington sold his wife by auction in Hull Market place for 20 guineas to unknown man 4th Feb. 1806 30.4.98.

Yorkshire Inquisitions

Report Yorkshire Inquisitions Y.A.J. 9.4.98.

#### **Hospitals**

## Hospitals

## See also MEDICINE, PUBLIC HEALTH

Asylum

Beverley

56 lunatics in Beverley Union cost of keeping them reduced from 8s 2d to 7s 10d a week 22.7.99

Lincolnshire

Lady doctors and Lines Asylum appointments 6.3.97.10

Overcrowding at Lincs Asylum 22.7.99

Willerby

A visit to Willerby - how the sick of mind are cared for 18.6.98.2 Dr. Merson Supt. at Willerby Asylum attacked by a patient 24.7.97.10

Willerby Asylum assault case 21.8.97.11

Escape and death of John Fisher from Willerby Asylum 30.11.97.10

Short report on management of Willerby Asylum 6.1.97.10

Meeting of Hull Town Council, alleged Asylum scandal 6.3.97.10

Bridlington

Meeting proposed hospital for Bridlington 5.11.98.8

Cottingham

M.O. suggests isolation hospital for treatment of fever continually recurring in the village 12.6.97.12

Driffield

Sir Tatton Sykes elected President of Driffield Cottage Hospital 27.11.97.10

Election of Guardians, Driffield Infirmary expenditure 11.12.97.9

Frodingham

Meeting Frodingham Cottage Hospital 3.4.97.10

Nursing

Barton

My experience as a Hospital Nurse, Edith Coupland, Barton 5.6.97.2, 12.6.97.2

Brigg

And Diamond Jubille Nursing Inst. Fund 27.3.97.9

Brigg Jubilee dinner Nursing Inst. 36.7.97.8

Death at Eagleton House of the Chevalier Hewitt in 80th year. This house as bought for the Jubilee Nurses started in the Jubilee 15.5.97.12

Hospital nurses diet Ald. Rollit query Diet given

given 6.3.97.10

Nurses home and Art Gallery subscriptions at Hull 10.4.97.10

Scunthorpe

Proposed Nursing Institute for Scunthorpe to commemorate Queen's reign 6.3.97.10

**Royal Infirmary** 

Prince of Wales invited to lay foundation stones of Infirmary extensions also Victoria statue and new square 22.2.02.7

#### Housing

## Housing

**Artisans Dwellings** 

In Hull 20.10.00.2

**Bridlington** 

House Building at Brid 29.9.00.4

Cottingham

New cottages at Cottingham - in Coverdale lane 15.10.98.8

Fitzroy street

Go ahead for new houses in Hull, Fitzroy street etc. 4.7.03.10

**Great Passage St.** 

Victoria Mansions, Great Passage St., opened, and sketch 15.8.03.8

Cartoon Spring cleaning Great Passage St. 21.5.98.7

Hessle

225 houses built in Hessle in 10 years 5.1.01.12

Cartoon Hessle Cottage Homes 17.10.03.7

Meeting Sculcoates District Council on Hessle house and on Preston water 18.12.97.10

Rents

Letter on Earl Carrington's rents 27.2.977

Slums

Cartoon of Machell St. Slum 27.5.99.7 Clearance in St. Philip's parish 9.7.04.7

Sketch of a Hull Slum 1.4.99.7 Slum tragedy - West St. 22.6.01.8

**Working Classes** 

Housing of the Working Classes, long account. 8.8.00.8

#### Industries

## Industries

**Brick and Tile Works** 

First kiln of Withernsea Brick and Tile Works opened 25.9.97.12

Newport Tile Makers, Bankrupt 5.1.01.10

Flax industry

In Lincs Crowle 27.11.97.11

Jam factory

Sale of Jam factory Anlaby road - Wm. Cussons 20.2.04.10

Manufactured stone

New Hull industry - Manufactured stone, Christies Patent Stone - Bishop St., Sculcoates lane 7.9.01.4

**New industries** 

Report on Hull's new industries 24.11.06.4

Oil Mills

Bankruptcy of Alexandria Oil Mills Wincolmlee, Sanderson 23.2.01.9

Waterloo Oil Mill on fire again 28.8.97.9

**Sawmills** 

Building at Hull, list of properties approved in Hull - includes a sawmill for Reckitts 29.9.06.10

Tannery

Inquest on boy who fell into Holmes tan pit 10.12.04.4

Holmes Tannery on fire 24.9.04.4

Tar Works

Fire at Major's Tar Works 30.3.10?

Major's Tar Distillery on fire long account with sketches of burnt bodies 25.12.97.12

Inns

Betting

Public house betting 14.8.97.10

**Bull Inn** 

Bygone Hull Tragedy - Bull Inn, Stepney (highway robbery) 29.3.02.4

Children

Hull Children and Public Houses 23.10.97.8

**Haworth Arms** 

Fish merchants walk Hull to Bridlington - Haworth Arms 30.5.03.9

Kilnsea

Table of erosion by Rev. E.M. Cole, Blue Bell Inn, Kilnsea etc. 21.5.98.3

King's Head

Old house in Hull demolished by Corporation - King's Head described as "vandalism" 1.7.05.4

**Ship Hotel** 

Short ref. to Tennyson residence in Hull, Vallance Place, used to visit, Ship Hotel, Lowgate 16.10.97.9

**Spread Eagle** 

Letter from landlord of Spread Eagle, Lime Street critical of Vicar of Holy Trinity address on Temperance 25.2.05.10

**White Hart** 

Accident at the White Hart, Silver St. 17.3.06.2

## Inventions

# **Inventions**

Watson

Old Sheeny Watson - Inventor 10.10.03.2

## Libraries

Libraries

Albion St.

Sketch of borrowers Free Library, Albion St. 1.9.06.11

Carnegie library

Opening of Carnegie library, Hull 22.4.05.5

Charterhouse

Letter from Master for Library at Hull Charterhouse 15.12.06.11

Hedon

Reading Room opened 26.1.01.3

**Library Grumbles** 

Letter some Library Grumbles 24.8.01.10

Lyceum Library

Hull closing 7.7.00.4

# Lifeboats & Lifesaving

# Lifeboats & Lifesaving

# Bridlington

Loss of Bridlington lifeboat 26.3.98.7 Rebellion Bridlington and Flamborough fishermen, dispute with RNLI 12.3.98.9

#### Local Government

#### Local Government

Aldermen

Massey and Hull docks 19.11.98.10

Monument to late Ald Shaw unveiled at Brigg 4.9.97.10

Death of Ald. J.L. Seaton 14.2.03.10

Death of Ald. Richardson, Drewton Stray 11.6.98.8

Funeral Ald. Richardson 11.6.98.10

Funeral Ald. Toozes, fish trawler owner 26.9.03.12

**Bridlington** 

Sketch of first Mayor and Mayoress of Bridlington 18.11.99.4

Brigg

Meeting Brigg U.D.C. 27.2.97.10, 17.4.97.10, 25.9.97.10, 27.11.97.9

Re drainage 27.3.97.10

Cottingham

And decision to divide into wards 9.10.97.9

Proposed Town Hall for Cottingham 17.6.99.9 Urban District Council and night soil carts 13.4.98.7

**Councillors** 

Cartoon Coun. Shaw, Public cleaner 25.6.98.9

Letter from Coun. John Brown on naming of new streets controversy 7.9.01.10

Grimsby

Meeting Grimsby Town Council, street improvements 10.7.97.4

Hessle

Local Government at Hessle 20.11.97.10

Meeting Hessle Parish Council 18.9.97.9, 6.11.97.10 Opening of Hessle Town Hall and sketch 13.3.97.10

Hessle Public meeting 23.10.97.9

Hornsea

Future U.D.C. 24.4.97.10

**Hull City Council** 

Hull Corporation and Junction St. property 24.7.97.10

Meeting Hull City Council 3.7.97.10

alleged Asylum scandal 6.3.97.10

Petition against Superannuation Pensions - Hull City Council meeting 3.7.97.10

Kirton Lindsey

New Town Hall for Kirton Lindsey 19.6.97.10

**Local Government Board** 

Cheque for relief in East Riding main roads Local Govt. Bd. Inquiry 6.11.9710

Mayor

Hull and its Needs, choice of Mayor 18.9.97.12

**Patrington** 

Holderness Sanitation action by Patrington R.D.C. 13.11.97.10

Meeting Patrington R.D.C. 16.10.97.9 Quay road crossing 4.9.97.8

Rates

Hull rates increase of 7d. in the £1 22.2.02.4

Sculcoates

Meeting Sculcoates District Council on Hessle house and on Preston water 18.12.97.10

On spread of disease 30.10.97.9

South Holderness Parish Council

Elections Sunk Island retiring members A. Brown, J. Lakes, R. Lonsdale, George Meadley, Michael Meadley,

T. Smith, Robert Meadley and Mrs. F. Harland 12.3.98.10

**Town Clerk** 

Edgar Laverack appointed Town Clerk of Hull 11.9.97.11

Possible resignation of Town Clerk of Hull, Hill-Dawe 28.8.97.12

Town Hall

New Hull Schemes - Town Hall to be extended 2.6.00.4

Withernsea

## Local Government

And Urban powers 11.12.97.

### Markets

## Markets

Abattoir

Letter on site of Hull abattoir 15.12.06.10 Proposed site for Hull abattoir 27.10.06.4

Public Abattoir scheme 23.2.01.7

**Brigg** 

At Brigg 'Stattus', fair 8.5.97.9

**Cattle Market** 

Pig cemetery at Beverley in Corporation yard between the Cottage Hospital and the Cattle Market 20.8.98.7

**City Market** 

Behind the City Market 7.8.97.2

**Covered market** 

Opening of new covered market - North Church Side 17.12.04.4

**Early Morning Market** 

Sketch of Early Morning Market 2.9.05.5

### Medicine

## Medicine

## See also HOSPITALS, PUBLIC HEALTH

## Diphtheria

At Keyingham - Eva Chilton refers 9.10.97.10

Eva Chilton of Holderness to be exhumed inquest 9.10.97.7

Long account of diphtheria at Keyingham Eva Chilton 16.10.97.10

More diphtheria at Keyingham 30.10.97.12

Outbreak at Keyingham 6.2.97.2

Measles

At Cottingham 27.3.97.12

Scarlet fever

At Goole 13.11.97.10

Keeps turning up at Cottingham 17.4.97.12

Outbreak of scarlet fever affecting attendance at Cottingham School 2.10.97.10

**Typhoid** 

At Willerby 23.10.97.9

Vaccination

Anti vaccination in Hull 3.11.98.10

Case powers of vaccination officers 13.3.97.10

Compulsory vaccination Brigg Bd. of Guardians 11.12.97.10

Vivisection

Death of Jonathan Hay - Hull pioneer of Vivisection 4.2.05.5

# Mills

Cottingham

Dear Land at Cottingham, Northgate Mill 29.9.00.4

Driffield

King's Mill Driffield burnt down 14.7.06.3

Ulceby

Flour mill at Ulceby, J.S. Sharpe 6.3.97.10

## Museums

## Museums

# **Hull Museum**

An hour in Hull Museum - crowded and badly lit, long account 16.5.03.5

Report on Hull Museum 8.11.02.5

Two volunteer documents in Hull Museum 7.1.05.4

## **Mortuary Museum**

A Mortuary Museum, in Castle St. Mortuary 27.9.02.2

## Wilberforce House

Opened, long account 25.8.06.3 & 7

### Natural History

# **Natural History**

Beekeeping

In Lincs. C.N. White 22.4.99.2, 4.11.99.2

**Bull dogs** 

In Hull and District 8.12.06.5

Caves

Of Yorkshire, Yorks Naturalists lecture by Prof Boyd Dawkins 27.11.97.9

Report Flamborough cliffs and caves 25.7.03.7

Flora

J.F. Robinson lecture on Flora of the East Riding to Hull and East Riding Naturalists 23.10.97.9

Grouse

John Cordeaux - Sand Grouse in North Lincs 8.4.99.2

Gulleries

A visit to the Gulleries, Scawby 9.7.98.3 Report Scawby and its Gulls 4.7.03.2

Mammoth tusk

Found at Brough 6.6.03.2

Nature

A Day with Nature 11.7.03.2 Nature Notes from Lincs. 25.11.05.2

Nature Study exhibition at Beverley 28.11.03.2

Pigeon

Report Hull Pigeon eater - 15 birds days 9.3.01.10

**Zoological Gardens** 

Sketch of Rome at Hull Zoological Gardens 21.1.05.12

## Navigation

# Navigation

Fog bell

Tale of New Holland Fog bell 6.2.04.2

Lighthouse

Incandescent light used in Withernsea lighthouse Withernsea lighthouses letter on 11.12.97.10 2?.2.05.10

Waterway

Brigg to Lincoln waterway proposed 25.12.97.10

# Navy

# 'Bullfinch'

Torpedo destroyer 'Bullfinch' destroyed at Portsmouth at Portsmouth, Hull men in crew 22.7.99.7&12 More details on loss of 'Bullfinch' 29.7.99.11

## 'Victoria'

Torpedo destroyer wrecked off Lincs coast H.M.S. 'Victoria' 21.9.01.

#### Newspapers

## Newspapers

Advertiser

Ref. to Sir John Leng and E.F. Collins (A Hull Editor) 25.11.99.2

Courant

Gleanings from an old Hull newspaper, the Courant - J.R. Boyle 19.7.02.2

Mail

Death Aug. 29th. Henry Joy Corlyon St., St. George's Grove, Northumberland Av., aged 59 years - sometime editor of the Mail 3.9.04.7 &12

Newsboys

Two nights with Hull newsboys 23.11.01.2

Prussick

John Prussick - Journalism 60 years ago 11.10.02.5

Times

Sketch of Mr. Harrison - Ulceby Hull Times distributor 25.9.97.10 Jubilee edition long and detailed account of events on the day 19.6.97.

#### **Occupations & Trades**

## Occupations & Trades

**Auction rooms** 

Cow in Clark's auction rooms George St. ran upstairs and pushed its head through a front window 2.10.97.8

**Building Trade** 

Report on Hull Building Trade 25.3.99.10

**Engine driver** 

Grimsby golden wedding - engine driver 5.6.97.9

Gamekeeper

In Wildest Lincs. Gamekeeper 17.10.03.5

Laundry

New laundry company at New Holland 10.3.06.5

Pawnbroker

My Friend the Pawnbroker, N Lincs. 20.11.97 An Hour in a Pawnbrokers shop Lincs 13.11.97.3

Scissor grinder

A Day with a Scissor grinder - Goxhill 15.5.97.1

Wine & spirit merchant

Propose new hotel at Withernsea - Cheverton Avenue for Mr Allcock, wine & spirit merchant, Grimsby

3.9.98.8

Stray leaves of a Hull Vintner, 18<sup>th</sup> century diary edited by W W Wilson 17.7.97.7, 24.7.97.16

## People

**Abraham** 

Dr W.H. Abraham, jubilee of priesthood details of early life 23.12.05.4

Adams

H.L. Adams former organist of Hessle Church success in South Africa 9.1.97.4

Aikman

Dr. Aikman researches in Gold Coast 4.10.02.4

Ainslie

Rev. E.H.M. Ainslie to be vicar of Hedon 21.11.03.7

Alderson

Death of Marchioness of Salisbury - nee Alderson 25.11.99.4

Alexander

T.A. Alexander, Albion Congo. 6.5.99.10

Allcock

Propose new hotel at Withernsea - Cheverton Avenue for Mr Allcock, wine & spirit merchant, Grimsby 3.9.98.8

Allen

A. Allen, Newington Presbyterian Church 15.4.99.10

Allison

William Allison - Mablethorpe eccentric 14.8.97.2

**Andrews** 

Review of Old Church Life - Wm. Andrews 2.12.99.2

Ansell

Marriage at St. Mary, Lowgate of Ethel Gibson to Alfred Ansell deputy librarian of Hull Free Libraries 11.9.97.8

**Armstrong** 

J.W. Armstrong, United Free Methodist chapel, Campbell St. 27.5.99.10

Arnott

Dr. Arnott - Organists and their work 7.3.03.12

**Aveling** 

Death of Dr. Aveling - son in law of Karl Marx 6.8.98.10

Bancroft

Sir Squire Bancroft in Hull 13.11.97.7

Barron

Capt. Barron lecture, Old Whaling Days 6.12.02.3

**Barton** 

Rev. W. Barton, Lambert St. 11.2.99.10

Bell

Edward Bell of Spalding hanged at Lincoln for poisoning his wife 22.7.99

Bicheno

G. Bicheno, West St. P.M. chapel 9.9.99.10

Bilson

Marriage at St. Mary, Lowgate - John Bilson to Miss Craven 4.5.01.7 & 9

Blashill

Death of John Blashill, Patrington farm bailiff to Richard Marshall J.P. 12.6.97.9 & 6

Bones

Local sketches Elias Bones, sexton 6.8.98.2

Booth

Visit of General Booth to Hull 21.10.05.7

Boyd

Death of Thomas Boyd - fish trade 26.7.06.12

Boyle

Barton on Humber - by J.R. Boyle 20.12.02.2 & 27.12.02.2

Letter Barton from J.R. Boyle re Barton 17.1.03.9

Bribery and Corruption in Hull Parliamentary elections- J.R. Boyle 3.1.03.5 Country Theatre in Bygone Days - J.R. Boyle 24.5.02.2, 31.8.02.2

Gleanings from an old Hull newspaper, the Courant - J.R. Boyle 19.7.02.2

J.R. Boyle find of receipt for Corn Tithe, sketch 28.7.00.2

#### People

Manor of Hessle in 17th century, J.R. Boyle 4.8.00.2, 18.8.00.2, 1.9.00.3 **Boyle continued** Review of Northumberland Household Book (Boyle) 10.3.06.5 Ruskin Hall students shown round Beverley Minster by J.R. Boyle 7.6.02.4 Visit to Holy Trinity by Hull Workhouse boys by J.R. Boyle, long acc. 13.10.00.2 Bradbury J. Bradbury, Lincoln St. P.M. chapel 26.8.99.10 Bridge Jabez Bridge at Gr. Thorton St. Chapel 12.3.98.10 Brodgen Resignation of Mr. Brodgen, choirmaster conductor at St. Charles, native of Preston, Lancs. 16.9.05.12 **Bromby** Death of Ann Isabella, 86 eldest surviving daughter of late Rev. J.H.Bromby, at Ferriby 22.4.99.12 Will of Mrs. E.S. Wilson, daughter of Rev. J.H. Bromby 15.12.06.11 Brown R. Brown and History of Barton churches 12.9.03.3 First volume of Brown's History of Barton published and Thombleson's Fragments Relating to Barton 10.2.06.8 Letter from Baldwin Brown re Barton St. Peter's 17.1.03.9 Rev. J.R. Brown, Coltman Wesleyan Chapel 4.2.99.10 Letter from Coun. John Brown on naming of new streets controversy 7.9.01.10 Hull Play and Players in 1849, Capt. A.E. Brown 12.8.99.2 Bulteel Marriage at Sigglesthorpe of Mary daughter of Henry Strickland Constable to George Bulteel 10.4.97.10 Butler Report Butler of Lincoln (Dean) 5.2.98.7 Caine J.E. Caine, Beverley rd., Wesleyan Chapel 29.4.99.10 Carew Ben Howdle of Cottingham, report on Mrs Carew's voyage home. She was found guilty of poisoning her 18.12.97.10 husband Carnegie Gift of organ to P.M. Chapel, Hornsea 4.2.05.6 Carpenter Rev. A. Boyd Carpenter at St. James 28.10.99.10 Carr Glvn Bishop of Peterborough (Carr Glyn) at St. Mary's, Beverley - ex vicar 12.8.05.11 Carrington Marriage of Sheriff of Hull, C.W. Wilson to Lady Marjorie Carrington 16.3.01.9 Cave Presentation to H.H. Cave, agent to Carey Elwes 20.8.97.10 Chamberlain Death of Canon Chamberlain vicar of Limber 27.2.97.10 Childley Retirement of W.B. Childley - Governor of Hull Prison 23.7.04.8 Chilton Diphtheria at Keyingham - Eva Chilton refers 9.10.97.10 Eva Chilton of Holderness to be exhumed inquest 9.10.97.7 Long account of diphtheria at Keyingham Eva Chilton 16.10.97.10 Christian

J.Q. Christian, Hessle rd., Congo. 14.1.99.10

Cladecott

Two Christmases in Lincs - G. Cladecott, story 31.12.98.2

Coates

Letter on Keyingham drains from Dr. Coates 20.8.98.7 Dr. Coates and the Patrington Board of Guardians 6.8.98.9

Cole

Table of erosion by Rev. E.M. Cole, Blue Bell Inn, Kilnsea etc. 21.5.98.3

Collins

Ref. to Sir John Leng and E.F. Collins (A Hull Editor) 25.11.99.2

Cordeaux

John Cordeaux - Sand Grouse in North Lincs 8.4.99.2

Rev. John Cordeax and disappearing Holderness coast line 26.5.98.7

Corlyon

Death Aug. 29th. Henry Joy Corlyon St., St. George's Grove, Northumberland Av., aged 59 years - sometime editor of the Mail 3.9.04.7 & 12

My Recollections of Hull - H.J. Corlyon 4.6.04.2, 11.6.04.2, 18.6.04.2, 25.6.04.2, 5.7.04.2, 9.7.04.2, 16.7.04.2, 23.7.04.2, 30.7.04.2

Coupland

My experience as a Hospital Nurse, Edith Coupland, Barton 12.6.97.2

Craven

Marriage at St. Mary, Lowgate - John Bilson to Miss Craven 4.5.01.7 & 9

Credland

Death of Mr. Credland, link with Newland Homes 24.1.03.11

Cross

Death of Rev. J.E. Cross Preb of Lincoln late vicar of Appleby, brother of Viscount Cross 6.3.97.9

Crowther

Rev. C.H. Crowther, curate in charge St. Andrew's, Doncaster has accepted a curate at Cottingham 12.1.01.12

Cussons

Sale of Jam factory Anlaby road - Wm. Cussons 20.2.04.10

**Cutliffe Hyne** 

Literary Club, visit of Cutliffe Hyne 29.10.04.4

**Dawkins** 

Caves of Yorks, Yorks Naturalists lecture by Prof Boyd Dawkins 27.11.97.9

Dixon

Death of Harrison Dixon, Poplar Poultry Farm Nafferton - 70, successful breeder and exhibitor of prize poultry 28.9.01.8

Robert Dixon - Bennignholme fined for selling adulterated milk 13.8.04.7

**Dunhill** 

Snowden Dunhill cartoon 7.5.98.7

Dykes

Review of Dr. J.B. Dykes ed. Rev. J.T. Fowler 4.12.97.4

Dymoke

The Dymokes of Scrivelsby 23.3.01.2

Earl Carrington (See also Carrington)

Letter on Earl Carrington's rents 27.2.977

Earl of Chesterfield

Marriage of Miss Enid Wilson and Earl of Chesterfield 3.3.00.4

**Earl of Chichester** 

Death of the Rev. Earl of Chichester, late vicar of St. Mary's, Beverley - as Hon and Rev. Pelham 29.4.05.8

Earl of Londesborough

Death of the Earl of Londesborough 24.1.00.4

Earl of Yarborough

At Home 19.11.98.5

Earl Roberts

Yeomanry Bazaar opened by Earl Roberts 20.10.06.9

Earle

Death of Foster Earle 18.9.97.8

Edwards

J. Bicknor Edwards - George yard Wesleyan chapel 30.9.99.10

Elliott

Death of Wm. Elliott ex Sup. of Hull Police Fire Brigade 60 5.4.02.12 Sketch 12.4.02.4

Elsworth

J. Elsworth at St. Georges rd. Wesleyan chapel 29.7.99.10

**Empson** 

#### People

Reminiscences of Old Beverley - C.R. Empson 16.8.02.2, 23.8.02.2, 30.8.02.2, 6.9.02.3, 28.3.03.2 & 4.4.03.2

Simple Kitty Harland - C.R. Empson 20.7.01.2, 17.8.01.2, 31.8.01.2, 7.9.01.5, 21.9.01.5

Will She Prove True a long serial by C.R. Empson. Seems to have a local setting 2.10.97.2, 1.1.98.5

**Evans** 

Neglected Hull Worthy, Rev. James Evans 29.9.00.5

**Ferres** 

The Orphan's Friend - Thomas Ferres 25.10.97.2

Firbank

Mr. and Mrs. Firbank M.P. visit to Hull 7.8.97.12

Iron mission church gift from J.T. Firbank, at Wilmington will be opened next Friday, became known as "Stoneferry Tin Cathedral" 19.2.98.10

Fisher

Death of John Fisher J.P., Willerby 8.8.00.9

Escape and death of John Fisher from Willerby Asylum 30.11.97.10

Robert Fisher vicar of St. Mary's Beverley later Bishop of Southampton and later Bishop of Ipswich 15.7.99.10

Foster

J. Foster, Hessle rd., P.M. Chapel 18.2.99.10

Franklin

Tower foundation stone St. Augustine's Church to be laid by Mrs. W.H. Franklin and Sunday schools by Sir William Worsley, of Hovingham 21.9.01.

French

Visit to Hull of General French 4.10.02.10

Frost

Burglary at Ottirngham, John Frost Grocer 23.1.97.9

Gamest

Hymers master died of TB Christian Gamest? 4.11.05.4

Garnett

Attempted suicide of Rev. Richard Garnett helper at St. Matthew's, St. Barnabas 11.9.97.9

**Gatty** 

Death of Dr. Gatty of Ecclefield - link with Withernsea 24.1.03.9

Gawthorpe

Cartoon wife sold by auction - George Gawthorpe of Patrington sold his wife by auction in Hull Market place for 20 guineas to unknown man 4th Feb. 1806 30.4.98.

Gelder

Alfred Gelder knighted 27.6.03.8

Gibson

Marriage at St. Mary, Lowgate of Ethel Gibson to Alfred Ansell deputy librarian of Hull Free Libraries 11.9.97.8

Glossop

Marriage of Miss M.E.Travis-Cook to Mr. A.B. Glossop, brewer 3.3.00.4

Goe

Visit to Hull of Rt. Rev. F.F. Goe, ex Bishop of Melbourne and ex vicar of Christ Church 11.10.02.8

Grainger

T. Grainger Jubilee P.M. chapel 5.8.99.10

**Grannie Teesdale** 

Lincs sketch 24.6.99.2

Green

Lincs Veteran ex Farrier Major William Green of S. Ferriby details of career 30.1.97.2

Gresswell

The Gresswell's of Louth 8.9.00.2

Guttridge

F.W.H. Guttridge at Stepney Methodist chapel 10.6.99.10

Haggard

Rider Haggard in the Isle of Axholme 7.9.01.8

Halkett

J.G.H. Halkett new stipendary magistrate for Hull 29.6.01.7

Hall

Funeral of the Rev. Dr. Newman Hall - ex minister of Albion Congregational Church 1.3.02.4

Presentation to Robert Hall jun. organist of Cottingham Church on marriage to Maude Witty 20.3.97.12

Halliday

Liberated murderess Mary Beacon Halliday for drowning her child at Wansford in 1888 23.1.97.9

Hambourg

Visit to Hull of Mark Hambourg, pianist 5.11.04.10

Harrison

Sketch of Mr. Harrison - Ulceby Hull Times distributor 25.9.97.10 Sidney Harrison appointed organist of Patrington Church 9.1.97.12

Harrison-Broadley

Marriage of Miss Harrison-Broadley to the Hon. F.S. Jackson 8.11.02.7 & 10

Hartley

Murder at Driffield - William Hartley 14.10.99.4

**Haworth Booth** 

Death Col. Haworth Booth 8.6.01.8

Hay

Death of Jonathan Hay - Hull pioneer of Vivisection 4.2.05.5

Letter on death of Jonathon Hay-Hull pioneer of Vivisection 4.2.05.5

Haycock

'Tis an ill wind that blows no one good - Hull fisherman's story - J.L. Haycock 19.2.98.5

Hellyer

Presentation to C. Hellyer - Hull and the Fish trade 1.10.98.10

Herington

Death of Rev. J. Herington, St. Peter's, Drypool 28.10.05.4

Hewitt

Death at Eagleton House of the Chevalier Hewitt in 80th year. This house as bought for the Jubilee Nurses started in the Jubilee 15.5.97.5, 15.5.97.12

Hildyard

Death of Cecil H.T. Hildyard 5.6.97.10

Sale at Rowley 29.11.98.11

Hildyards of Winestead 1.10.04.8

Hill

Back to the land - 3 acres and a cow, proposal to set-up small farms by Thomas Hill 29.6.01.9 A. Hill, Fish St. Congo. 13.5.99.10

**Hill-Dawe** 

Possible resignation of Town Clerk of Hull, Hill-Dawe 28.8.97.12

Hirst

Jemmy Hirst - King of Rawcliffe 29.3.02.3

Hocking

Visit of Silas K. Hocking to Hull-Hessle rd. Congregational Church 20.4.01.7

Holmes

Marriage at Hornsea, Herbert Alfred Learoyd solicitor to Ethel Holmes 13.11.97.10

Hopkin

J. Lane Hopkin at St. Mary, Lowgate 20.5.99.10

Rev. J.L. Hopkin to be new vicar of St. Mary's, Lowgate 8.10.98.5

Several refs. to the Rev. J. Lane Hopkin, St. Mary's 19.8.99.7

Horsley

Marriage at Cottingham Church of Alec Smith and Adelaide Horsley 30.6.06.5

Howdle

Ben Howdle of Cottingham, report on Mrs Carew's voyage home. She was found guilty of poisoning her husband 18.12.97.10

Howe

How a Hull man made a fortune, emigrant Thomas Howe 29.5.97.4

Howlett

An interesting antiquarian collection - E. Howlett - Kirton Lindsey 14.6.02.8

Hudson

Death of Rev. C.W. Hudson - Bessingby Hall 13.10.00.5

#### People

**Hughes - Games** 

Sketch Dr. Hughes - Games 19.3.98.10

Death of Ven. Dr. Hughes-Games vicar of Holy Trinity 26.3.04.7

Funeral of Dr. Hughes-Games 26.3.04.10

J. Hughes Games letter on Sunday schools 13.10.00.7

Death of the Rev. Joshua Hughes-Games, eldest son of the Ven. J. Hughes-Games, vicar of Holy Trinity 9.1.04.12

**Ingham** 

Prize story competition 2nd prize. A Press Gang story set in Hull by Fred Ingham 23.1.97.2

Jack

J. Jack, South St., Baptist Chapel 25.2.99.10

Jackson

Marriage of Count Alex Tolstoi to Julia Jackson, Carlton House, Regent St., at Hull Registrar's Office, Jan. 22nd 12.2.98.3

Marriage of Miss Harrison-Broadley to the Hon. F.S. Jackson 8.11.02.7 & 10

Jameson

Death of Robert Jameson of East Ella aged 77 9.1.04.12

**Jenkins** 

Wallace Jenkins - analytical chemist cut woman's throat, 9 Winifred's Terrace, Stepney lane - ex-organist of Hull Church 3.9.98.5

Job

Rev. C.R. Job at St. Luke's 14.10.99.10

Johnson

New Wesleyan chapel at Ryehill opened by Miss Johnson 25.9.97.12

Jones

Rev. W. Jones, Tunstall 18.11.92

Jordan

Report on Mr. E? J. Jordan of Eastbourne House Driffield noted sheep breeder 24.7.97.7

**Jukes** 

Death of the Rev. Andrew Jukes ex curate, St. John's, later defrocked, born in Bombay in 1815 13.7.01.9

Kendall

Madge Kendall in "Elder Miss Blossom" at Grand Theatre 2.10.97.12

**Keyworth** 

Death at Hornsea of William Day Keyworth, senior, 80 17.4.97.9

Suicide of W.D. Keyworth, sculptor 16.8.02.

King

Sir Seymour King Address to Conservative Cyclists 31.10.03.10

Sir Seymour King MP proposed as Freeman 4.8.00.8

250 Jewish boys treat by Sir Seymour and Lady King 24.7.97.10

Kitson

Relief of Lucknow reminiscences of Samuel Kitson, of 39 Severn St. 2.10.97.2

Lamb

Mrs. Lamb, head teacher at Newland av. School dismissed by School Bd. 10.7.97.10

Lambert

Charles Lambert case Sunk Island 26.10.01.9, 30.11.01.8 & 12

Canon Lambert defence of Church Schools 28.10.05.12

Death of Joseph Lambert, 8 sons and 4 daughters by 1st wife, 7 daughters by 2nd. 12.9.03.10

Hornsea Guilds - Malet Lambert lecture 16.12.99.2

Malet Lambert lecture at Hornsea - Ancient Church and Trade guilds 9.12.99.7

Malet Lambert lecture to dialect students 30.4.98.4

Sketch of Malet Lambert 26.3.98.10

Lamplough

On the tail end of Doggerbank - J. Lamplough 16.5.03.2

Lane

Rev. W. Meredith Lane rector of Beeford 21.10.99.10

Laverack

Edgar Laverack appointed Town Clerk of Hull 11.9.97.11

Leak

Hull Gardener's Recollections 99 years old, Mr Leak of Melwood Crescent 12.6.97.7

#### People

Learoyd

Marriage at Hornsea, Herbert Alfred Learoyd solicitor to Ethel Holmes 13.11.97.10

Legard

Death of Sir Charles Legard 7.12.01.12

Leng

Death of Sir John Leng 15.12.06.6

Ref. to Sir John Leng and E.F. Collins (A Hull Editor) 25.11.99.2

Lillingstone

Rev. A.B.G. Lillingstone to be new vicar of Holy Trinity and sketch 25.6.04.7

Rev. A.B.G. Lillingstone and Temperance Worthies 18.2.05.6.7.&10

Mrs. Lillingtone (Holy Trinity) address in Oddfellows Hall to National Union of Women Workers 10.2.06.10

Lister

Alice Lister Hull's greatest heroine 6.3.97.2

Little

Induction of Rev. C.E. Little to vicarage of Hornsea 20.3.97.12

Rev. C.E. Little, vicar of St. Mary's Arbroath, appointed vicar of Hornsea 2.1.97.9

Lloyd

Eleanor Lloyd correction of Poulson, Roman altar at Patrington is a 17th century sundial 16.10.97.12

Lord Nunburnholme (See also Wilson)

Russian Outrage Memorial to be unveiled on August 30th, by Lord Nunburnholme 11.8.06.10

Sketch of portrait of Lord Nunburnholme 8.9.06.11

Lord Yarborough (See also Earl Yarborough)

And requests for allotments 21.8.97.10

Loten

Late Mr. Loten of Easington death 2.7.98.2

Lowther-Clark

Canon Henry Lowther-Clark, ex vicar of Hedon appointed Bishop of Melbourne 20.9.02.3

Lucas

Death, March 7th at Burstwick vicarage, the Rev. Wm. Lucas, M.A. vicar of Burstwick and former vicar of Ottringham and Principal of the Hull and East Riding College. 66 16.3.01

Lucy

Mr. H.W. Lucy MP author of Diary of Toby - visit to Hull 4.12.97.10

Lumis

E.W. Lumis, Park St., Unitarian church 17.3.99.10

Rev. E.W. Lumis to be new minister of Park St., Unitarian church, born in Linnaeus St. 7.5.98.8

Machin

Henry Machin ex Hull rose grower - link with Dean Hole 21.7.06.5

Mackarness

Canon Charles Mackarness, vicar of St. Martin's Scarborough to be new Archdeacon of the East Riding 6.8.98.4

Maddock

Sketch of Funeral of Canon Maddock 3.11.00.7

**Malpas** 

W. Malpas, Waltham St. chapel 25.3.99.10

**Marchioness of Salisbury** 

Death of Marchioness of Salisbury - nee Alderson 25.11.99.4

Marmaduke

Letter on Thomas Marmaduke, Hull explorer 4.6.04.2

Marvell

Andrew Marvell's residence demolition 4.6.04.8

Mason

Hull's Greatest Poet, William Mason 24.11.00.5

Massey

Ald. Massey and Hull docks 19.11.98.10

McCormick

Canon McCormick at Holy Trinity 10.9.04.7

Canon McCormick 4.11.99.10

McLagan

Confirmation at St. Silas by Archbishop McLagan 6.3.97.10

Merson

Dr. Merson Supt. at Willerby Asylum attacked by a patient 24.7.97.10

Milner

The Rev. W.M.H. Milner formerly of Barnard Castle has been appointed to the vicarage of Sunk Island 12.3.98.12

Minton

Sketch of Rev. F. Minton, rector of Cottingham - featured in "A Crowded Street?" 28.12.01.4

Mohamed

Hull's Traitor Priest, story by Duse Mohamed 9.8.02.2

Moore

Sketch of Rev. D.K. Moore, in pulpit (St. James) 28.1.99.10 Report on St. James and vicar the Rv. D.K. Moore 28.10.99.10

Naylor

T. Tertius Noble - organist of Ely Cathedral appointed organist of York Minster to succeed Dr. J. Naylor

Newcombe

From Hull to Nigger Land - Hull man, Charles Newcombe, in West Africa 28.5.04.2

**Nicholls** 

Ernest Nicholls - Hull composer - Holy Grail 11.11.99.10

Noble

T. Tertius Noble - organist of Ely Cathedral appointed organist of York Minster to succeed Dr. J. Naylor

Nolloth

Cartoon sketch of Canon Nolloth 3.4.97.9

Norman

Capt. Fred Norman voyage across the Atlantic in a small boat 23.10.97.5

Nume

Rev. P. Nume, Williamson St. P.M. Chapel 1.4.99.10

Ohlson

L.C. Ohlson leaving(?) organist recital 9.1.97.12

Owbridge

Will of W.T. Owbridge 19.9.01.4

**Palmes** 

Death of Ven. J. Palmes, Archdeacon of the East Riding 4.6.98.7

Paper Tommy

Death of "Paper Tommy" - Grimsby character 20.11.97.7

Parkin

Letter from the Rev. M Parkin on Selby Abbey 29.12.06.9

Rev. Maurice Parkin of St. Mark's to be vicar of Selby Abbey 27.8.04.7 & 7

Parry

Dr. Parry conducting Hull Harmonic Soc. 13.11.97.10

Patton

J.G. Patton at Hope St. Congo 17.6.99.10

**Peacock** 

A Deed of Darkness A true Story of Hull - R. Peacock 10.4.97.2

Lincolnshire Tales, Mabel Peacock 25.12.97.5

Paying the Price, story by Mabel Peacock 11.9.97.2

Pease

Death of Arthur Pease - Brough 21.1.05.6

Pelham

Death of the Rev. Earl of Chichester, late vicar of St. Mary's, Beverley - as Hon and Rev. Pelham 29.4.05.8

Person

12 centuries of Jewish persecution, by Gustav Person, local author, review 12.11.98.5

**Philips** 

New vicar of St. Philip's, Rev. H. Philips, a native of Kent 11.11.05.7

Pitman

Sir Isaac Pitman and Barton 30.197.9

Plastow

Failure of Grimsby smackowners James Plastow and Edward J. Plastow 4.9.97.10

Plimsoll Hull - the birthplace of Plimsoll's great work 4.6.98.10 **Prussick** John Prussick - Journalism 60 years ago 11.10.02.5 Quirk Canon Quirk, vicar St. Mary's, Beverley - to be Bishop of Sheffield 24.8.01.8 Raikes Sketch of new Hull Judge F.W. Raikes 16.7.98.5 Ramm Rev. A.S. Ramm at St. Mary's 19.8.99.5&10 Reckitt Health and Home with Sir James Reckitt at Withernsea 36.7.97.10 Rembrandt Letter re Rembrandt in Hull 24.4.98.4 Richardson Death of Ald. Richardson, Drewton Stray 11.6.98.8 Funeral Ald. Richardson 11.6.98.10 H.O? H. Richardson, St. George's rd. P.M. Chapel 8.7.99.10 Robinson J.F. Robinson lecture on Flora of the East Riding to Hull and East Riding Naturalists 23.10.97.9 Robson Rev. J. Robson Hedon, P.M. Chapel 21.1.99.8 Roe Richardson of Wincolmlee, by William Roe 5.1.01.2 Rollit Hospital nurses diet Ald. Rollit query Diet given 6.3.97.10 Royalty And Hull 9.5.03.4 Barton Jubilee celebrations 15.5.97.10 Barton Jubilee plans 5.6.97.9 Dinner to start Jubilee in Hull 1.5.97.12 Jubilee clock for Hedon 12.6.97.12 Jubilee Day 26.6.97.7,9&10 Jubilee edition long and detailed account of events on the day 19.6.97. Meeting in Hull and the Jubilee 3.4.97.9 Plans for Jubilee day in Hull £1000 grant by Council 17.4.97.10 Brigg tradesman and Queen's reign 6.3.97.9 Grimsby scheme to commemorate Queen Victoria's reign 20.2.97.9 Coronation Day in Hull 9.8.02.2 Hull Coronation Day plans 14.6.02.9 Oueen's visit to Hull 19.6.97.8&11 Death of Queen Victoria 26.1.01.7 King Edward to visit Chatsworth - Muriel Wilson in pantomime 2.1.04.6 Royal visit of Prince of Wales & Princess 16.5.03.10 Royal visit to Hull 9.5.03.8 & 9 Samuelson Funeral of Martin Samuelson 28.2.03.12 Scott An Old Hull Fisherman - Recollections of John Scott 17.4.97.2 Death of Canon John Scott, ex vicar of St. Mary's, Lowgate 1.9.06.8 Seaton Death of Ald. J.L. Seaton 14.2.03.10 Sexton Sketch James Sexton, Labour Candidate for East Hull 28.5.04.7 Sharpe

Sheffield

Cartoon Coun. Shaw, Public cleaner

Shaw

Flour mill at Ulceby, J.S. Sharpe 6.3.97.10

25.6.98.9

Coming of age of Sir Berkeley Sheffield later local MP, Normanby Park, Lincs. 23.1.97.10

Sherburn

Dr. John Sherburn knighted 15.11.02.11

Shirley

The Shirleys of Horkstow - J. Symons 24.7.97.10

Skinner

Descendants of a Hull Worthy, 1662 William Skinner 25.9.97.3

Slade

H.P. Slade, Holderness Rd., Presbyterian church 4.3.99.1-

Smith

Brazzock or Sketches of some Humorous Characters of a Holderness Parish by Rev. William Smith 16.4.04.2, 23.4.04.2, 30.4.04.2, 7.5.04.2, 14.5.04.2, 21.5.04.2

Marriage at Cottingham Church of Alec Smith and Adelaide Horsley 30.6.06.5

J. Lewis Smith, Anlaby road, Wesleyan chapel 30.12.99.10

Snowden

Barbara, West-Yorks novel by Keighley Snowden, long review 19.10.01.2

Southey

Robertson Southey arrested for fraud 29.4.99.8

Sowerby

Hull Veterinary in court for assaulting his wife Isabella - David Sowerby 18.9.97.9

Spring

Presentation to Lawrence Spring President of Hull Fish Vessel Owners Association - Fish Dock 21.1.05.10

Staple Jack

An East Riding Hermit, 'Staple Jack' 15.7.99.2

Stephenson

Death of Tom Stephenson solicitor - Leek, Till and Stephenson 28.8.97.12

Storr

T. Storr, Holderness rd. P.M. Chapel 24.6.99.10

Stratten

Death of Thomas Stratten 17.9.04.3

Strickland

Marriage at Sigglesthorpe of Mary daughter of Henry Strickland Constable to George Bulteel 10.4.97.10

Suddaby

Death of Thomas Suddaby, sworn weigher, Dec. 13th at 13 Hulme St. and meter - aged 54 interred General Cemetery 16.12.99.12

Death Wright Suddaby, Corporation meter and weigher 33. 20.2.97.12

Sugden

The Sphinx Like Head new novel by local author - J. Harry Sugden 23.1.97.2

Sullivan

Presentation to Canon Sullivan, St. Charles 17.4.97.10

**Sykes** 

Case ended 22.1.98.7

Case Lady Sykes false pretences, fraud 24.7.97.10

Case withdrawn re Lady Sykes 7.8.97.4 Lady Tatton Sykes divorce petition 14.8.97.9

Sir Tatton Sykes elected President of Driffield Cottage Hospital 27.11.97.10

Death of Christopher Sykes 17.12.98.7 Death of Daniel Sykes, West Ella 3.2.00.4 Funeral of Christopher Sykes 24.12.98.8

Ref. to Rev. Tom Sykes minister of Lambert St., Methodist Church, a former waggoner and son of Wetwang labourer 27.2.04.10

Symons

Ancient Hull relics - John Symons 15.10.98.5 British Superstitions, J. Symons 1.12.00.2

English Customs in days of Old - John Symons 30.12.99.2

Friendly societies and their origin - John Symons 18.11.99.2, 25.11.99.2

Hull Heroes in a Bygone Age J. Symons 17.11.00.2

**Tamplin** 

Rev. G.F. Tamplin app vicar of Haxby from St. Paul's 31.1.03.7

Taplin

Toby Taplin - Lincs sketch 30.12.99.2

Tennyson D'Eyncourt

Report Tennyson D'Eyncourts of Tealby 24.1.03.8

Tennyson

Report on Tennyson and Holderness 9.10.97.7

Short ref. to Tennyson residence in Hull, Vallance Place, used to visit, Ship Hotel, Lowgate 16.10.97.9

Tew

Departure of Rev. E.C. Tew vicar of Hornsea 13.2.97.12

Tickell

Report, Tickell Memorial, Ulrome Church 19.11.04.2

Tolstoi

Marriage of Count Alex Tolstoi to Julia Jackson , Carlton House, Regent St., at Hull Registrar's Office, Jan. 22nd 12.2.98.3

Toozes

Funeral Ald. Toozes, fish trawler owner 26.9.03.12

Travis-Cook

Letter re De la Pole statue in King Edward St. 19.10.01.10

Details of Trooper Travis-Cook in S. Africa 13.11.97.7

Hull in Troubled Times J. Travis-Cook, a John Shawe sermon 3.4.97.4

Marriage of Miss M.E. Travis-Cook to Mr. A.B. Glossop, brewer 3.3.00.4

Turner

G.W. Turner West St. P.M. Chapel 1.7.99.7

**Twiss** 

Death of E.C. Twiss - Stipendary Magistrates 23.3.01.7

Funeral of E.C. Twiss - St. Mary's Cemetary, Beverley 30.3.01.10

Tyack

Review Lore and Legend of English Church, Rev. G.S. Tyack, pub. Andrews 29.4.99.2

**Tyrwhitt** 

Letter on Tyrwhitt's of Lines 1.5.97.8

Ulay

Nearly 40 years organist, C.W. Ulay of Brigg, long account 9.9.05.3

Venables

Canon E. Venables and Lincoln Minster review of his book 25.12.97.10

Viljoen

General Viljoen in Hull-Boer general 15.11.02.3

Watson

Old Sheeny Watson - Inventor 10.10.03.2

Canon Watson, late All Saints church 18.3.99.10

Whitaker

T. Whitaker, Bourne P.M. chapel 16.9.99.10

Whitehead

Rev. T. Whitehead, Gt. Thorton St. Chapel 7.1.99.10

Wildridge

A 17th Century Hull Feast - T.T. Wildridge 29.12.06.2

Willows

Death of Mrs. Willows 18.7.03.9

Wilson

Accident to Muriel Wilson at Assembly Rooms Beverley while roller skating
Grand Duke Michael and Countess Torby at Tranby Croft - Muriel Wilson
18.12.97.4
14.11.03.8

Grand Duke Michael and Countess Torby at Tranby Croft - Muriel Wilson King Edward to visit Chatsworth - Muriel Wilson in pantomime 2.1.04.6

King Edward to visit Chatsworth - Muriel Wilson in pantomime
Cartoon of C.H. Wilson as hon. Freeman of Hull 30.9.99.7

Cartoon of C.H. Wilson as hon. Freeman of Hull 30.9.99 C.H. Wilson address account Earles yard 21.6.02.5

C.H. Wilson buys Earles Yard 12.10.01.12

Russian Outrage Memorial to be unveiled on August 30th, by Lord Nunburnholme 11.8.06.10

Sketch of portrait of Lord Nunburnholme 8.9.06.11

Death of Edward Shimmels Wilson F.S.A. antiquary 24.12.04.10

Will of Mrs. E.S. Wilson, daughter of Rev. J.H. Bromby 15.12.06.11

Marriage of Miss Enid Wilson and Earl of Chesterfield 3.3.00.4

Marriage of Sheriff of Hull, C.W. Wilson to Lady Marjorie Carrington 16.3.01.9 Stray leaves of a Hull Vintner, 18<sup>th</sup> century diary edited by W W Wilson 17.7.97.7, 24.7.97.16

Wintringham

Death of John Wintringham, The Abbey, Grimsby

Witty

Presentation to Robert Hall jun. organist of Cottingham Church on marriage to Maude Witty 20.3.97.12

Wood

Canon Wood at St. Wilfred's 3.6.99.10

Wormwell

R. Wormwell, Scott St. Wesleyan chapel 23.9.99.10

Worsley

Tower foundation stone St. Augustine's Church to be laid by Mrs. W.H. Franklin and Sunday schools by Sir William Worsley, of Hovingham 21.9.01.

Yorke

A Scarborough Pierrette - L. Yorke, short story 26.2.98.2

Yoxhill

Mr. Yoxhill M.P. of the Teachers Union visit to Hull and Beverley, the question of Higher Grade Schools 25.9.97.10

### Police

### **Police**

### **Central Police Station**

Cost of new Hull Police Station £30,668,10s. 6d. 19.10.01.3

Plans for new Central Police Station and site for new Art School, 26&27 Albion St. 12.1.01.8

Report Old Central Hull Police Station - Fenian Memories in Hull 2.4.04.5

### Withernsea

Sketch of Withernsea new police station 25.6.98.9

### Population

# Population

### **Death Rate**

Big Death Rate in Hull, that of children high 18.9.00.8

There were 3 deaths and 9 births in Cottingham last month and 12 cases of infectious disease 17.7.97.12

Lincolnshire

Population statistics 8.11.02.9

### Poverty & Poor Relief

#### **Board of Guardians**

Brigg

Compulsory vaccination Brigg Bd. of Guardians 11.12.97.10

Meeting of Brigg Bd. of Guardians 6.2.97.10, 6.3.97.10, 17.4.97.10, 4.9.97.2&10, 16.10.97.10, 30.10.97.10

No Jubilee Beer, Brigg Bd. of Guardians decision not to allow a pint of beer to the old men in the Workhouse to drink the Oueen's health 29.5.97.10

Driffield

Election of Guardians, Driffield Infirmary expenditure 11.1

11.12.97.9

Patrington

Bd. of Guardians acted in adopting the recommendation of their medical officer. The existing state of affairs is a standing disgrace 11.6.98.

Bd. of Guardians letter from cook making complaints, cook dismissed 19.11.98.10

Dr. Coates and the Patrington Board of Guardians 6.8.98.9

Letter Guardians of the Poor at Patrington 29.9.00.9

Meeting Patrington Bd. of Guardians re Keyingham drainage 6.11.97.12

Meeting Patrington Bd. of Guardians 16.7.98.10

No increase for boarded out children Patrington Bd. of Guardians 2.3.01.12

Skirlaugh

Meeting Skirlaugh Bd. of Guardians 20.3.97.9, 17.4.97.12, 10.7.97.9

**Beverley Union** 

56 lunatics in Beverley Union cost of keeping them reduced from 8s 2d to 7s 10d a week 22.7.99

**Famine** 

Hull Fund opened for Indian famine 30.1.97.10

**Hot Pot Fund** 

Christmas Hot Pot Fund, held at 57 Whitefriargate for Bodega, Land of Green Ginger 23.12.05.10

**Lodging House** 

A Night in a Grimsby Lodging House 11.9.97.2

**Poverty** 

Distress at Grimsby, 20,000 in need 31.8.01.10

Depressed Hull - refs to Grimsby - also medical fees 2.11.01.8

Engineers strike in Hull Distress 6.11.97.7

Case of destitution at Hull 10.4.97.10

Letter on distress in East Hull, Barnsley St. Mission Hall 22.2.02.10

Report on distress in St. Mark's parish 19.3.04.10

Sketch Poverty and Plenty in Hull, a Christmas contrast 25.12.97.7

Vicar of Hexton scathing sermon on the problems of Poverty - preached in Hessle road Congo Church 4.2.05.4

Vicar of Owthorne on problems of poverty, Cummings 3.11.06.4

Appeal by vicar of St. Barnabas to relive the needy and sick of his parish 2.1.04.7

**Princess of Wales Jubilee Dinner** 

Gift of 500 sheep for Hull's poor - Princess of Wales Jubilee Dinner 12.6.97.7

Soup kitchen

St. Mark's Church soup kitchen equipped by Reckitts 11.2.05.7

**Waifs & Strays Institute** 

A Summer Afternoon at Tranby Croft, opened garden for benefit of Waifs & Strays Institute, Clarendon St. 13.8.98.11

Workhouse

Bridlington

Report on Bridlington workhouse 6.7.01.3

Eastrington

L.G.B. inspection at Eastrington workhouse 25.6.98.9

Hull

Case of unruly inmate of Hull Workhouse 26.11.98.10

Happy Paupers at Hull Workhouse 29.9.00.4

Letter on deserted wives in Hull Workhouse 8.4.99.2

Mother Humber at Hull Workhouse 3.12.98.7

### Poverty & Poor Relief

Reopening of Anlaby Rd. Workhouse Chapel 14.4.06.12

Workhouses, Hull, continued

Visit to Holy Trinity by Hull Workhouse boys by J.R. Boyle, long account. 13.10.00.2

Hull Workhouse overcrowding due to distress 21.2.03.5

Patrington

Improvements to Patrington workhouse need for bathroom as inmates have to bath in room they

sleep in 30.4.98.

Patrington workhouse improvements deferred 8.10.98.10

Sculcoates

New account Sculcoates Workhouse 30.5.03.9

### Prisons

# **Prisons**

# **Hull Prison**

Retirement of W.B. Childley - Governor of Hull Prison 23.7.04.8

# Property & Land

Hull

List of demolition property in Hull 28.5.04.7

Junction St.

Hull Corporation and Junction St. property 24.7.97.10

Northgate Mill

Dear Land at Cottingham, Northgate Mill 29.9.00.4

#### Public Health

### Public Health

### See also HOSPITALS, MEDCINE

**Baths** 

And a park for Grimsby 13.11.97.10

New Russian bath installed at Turkish Baths 4.12.97.6

Disease

Meeting Sculcoates District Council on spread of disease 30.10.97.9

There were 3 deaths and 9 births in Cottingham last month and 12 cases of infectious disease 17.7.97.12

**Drainage** 

Letter on Marfleet drainage 9.4.98.11

Night soil

Collection at Patrington tenders lowest accepted 1.10d per house 18.9.97.10

Cottingham Urban District Council and night soil carts 13.4.98.7

**Sanitation** 

Holderness Sanitation - Keyingham visited 6.11.97.10

Letter refers to sanitary state of Keyingham 30.10.97.9

Holderness Sanitation action by Patrington R.D.C. 13.11.97.10

M.O.H. report Patrington 13.2.97.10

Skidby sanitary matters drains and water 13.11.97.10

In Howdenshire 21.2.03.8

Sewage

Letter on sewage at Marfleet 2.4.98.9

**Smells** 

Cartoon on Newington smells 12.5.06.7

Sketch of Hull dust cart "The heavens breath, Smells wooingly here" 14.5.98.7

Washing

Hornsea headmaster fined for washing schoolboy 21.7.06.8

Railways

See also DOCKS & HARBOURS

Barnetby

Inquest Barnetby rail crash 5.11.98.5

**Beverley and Beeford** 

Meeting Beverley and Beeford light railway Commissioners 9.10.97.10

**Beverley to Brandsburton** 

Meeting for light railway from Beverley to Brandsburton 7.3.03.9

**Beverley Road** 

Report Beverley Road crossings 1.1.98.4

**Botanic crossing** 

Cartoon near Botanic crossing 1.3.02.7

**Bridlington and Beeford** 

Light railway discussion 11.9.97.9

Brigg

Rail accident at Brigg 13.2.97.10

Train wrecked between Brigg and Barnetby 22.10.98.8

Cannon St., Station

Sketch at Cannon St., Station 1.1.98.8

Sketch market train arriving at Cannon St. 23.4.98.4

Goole

Lancs and Yorks Railway favouring Goole 14.1.05.12

Grantham

Train crash at Grantham 22.9.06.8

Grimsby

Light railway plan for Grimsby 9.1.97.9

Grimsby to Saltfleetby

Light rail scheme - Grimsby to Saltfleetby 13.1.97.9

Hornsea

Cartoon on new Hornsea express (NER) 6.5.99.7

Memorial from Hornsea to Board of Trade single line service 18.8.97.10

Hull & S Yorks. Railway Co.

S. Yorks Coalfields to Hull, Hull & S Yorks. Railway Co. 1.5.97.9

**Hull and Barnsley** 

Half yearly meeting. Villagers object to 6d excursions, Sunday trippers from Hull
13.8.04.7
Hull and Barnsley meeting 14.8.97.10

**Hull to Lincoln** 

Agitation for Hull to Lincoln railway 20.11.97.7

Petition for Hull to Lincoln railway 14.5.98.10

Hull to Withernsea

Double line to be made Hull to Withernsea line 2.4.98.8

**Level Crossings** 

Cartoon near Botanic crossing 1.3.02.7 Report Beverley Road crossings 1.1.98.4

Hull's Inconveniences - South Bridge and the Level Crossings 4.12.97.6

Lincoln to Brigg

Proposed light railway Lincoln to Brigg 13.2.97.9

Newington

Rail Companies Schemes include a station for Newington 18.12.97.10

**North Eastern Railway** 

Long letter of North Eastern Railway 6.1.97.10

**North Lincolnshire** 

Proposed new line for North Lincs. 4.12.97.9

**Paragon Station** 

Accident at Paragon Station 7.1.05.10 & 12
Rail accident Paragon station 1.9.06.4
Improvement plans 7.8.97.10
Meeting re Paragon Station improvements 6.8.98.7

#### Railways

New entrance to Paragon Station 11.1.02.12

**Paragon Station continued** 

New work on Paragon Station 17.12.04.8

Plans for reconstruction of Paragon Station 26.3.98.10 Proposed reconstruction of Paragon Station 14.3.03.4

Reconstruction 13.8.98.5

Sights of Hull - Paragon Station 20.11.97.5

**Patrington and Easington** 

Proposed light railway between Patrington and Easington 23.1.97.10

Selby

Rail crash at Selby 21.1.05.5

**South Holderness** 

Lines 11.6.98.7

Strike

Strike benefiting Hull and Grimsby 6.3.97.10 Strike averted Mr. Maddison MP 11.12.97.9

**Sunk Island** 

And the Lore of the Railway, grandiose scheme suggested by J W Lodge of Sowerby Bridge 24.11.06.7

Thealby Station

Sketch of first train at Thealby Station, N. Lindsey Light Railway 8.9.06.8

Withernsea and Hornsea

Train service Plain speaking to the North Eastern Railway 4.12.97.9

Withernsea to Hull

N.E. Railway record breaking Withernsea to Hull train 27.11.97.10 Meeting to consider proposed double line for Withernsea 7.10.99.4

Double line to be made Hull to Withernsea line 2.4.98.8

#### Alkborough

Tenders for repairing and cleaning Alkborough Church clock 10.4.97.6

**All Saints** 

Canon Watson, late All Saints church 18.3.99.10

Table of Ritualism in Hull Churches, St. Silas, St. Mark, Lowgate, St. Paul, All Saints, St. Matthews, St.

Mary, Sculcoates 9.3.01

Argyle St.

Report Argyle St. church organ 2.1.04.7

Baptist

Erection of Mission Hall, Courtney St., Baptist 1.7.99.7

J. Jack, South St., Baptist Chapel 25.2.99.10

New Baptist Boulevard 2.5.03.10, 23.5.03.10

Sketch enlarged Baptist chapel at Kirton Lindsey 30.10.97.10

Sketch new Baptist church, Boulevard 26.11.04.10

Closing services, George St. Baptists, Church 7.11.03.7

Barton

Letter from Baldwin Brown re Barton St. Peter's 17.1.03.9

St. Peter's Barton to be restored 30.1.97.9

Letter on restoration of St. Peter's Barton 6.2.97.9

Beeford

Rev. W. Meredith Lane rector of Beeford 21.10.99.10

Bells

Patrington bell ringers on strike 25.9.97.12 Inscription on Cottingham bells 17.7.97.12 Report Bridlington Priory Bells 22.5.97.9

Beverley

Bishop of Peterborough (Carr Glyn) at St. Mary's, Beverley - ex vicar 12.8.05.11

Canon Quirk, vicar St. Mary's, Beverley - to be Bishop of Sheffield 24.8.01.8

Robert Fisher vicar of St. Mary's Beverley later Bishop of Southampton and later Bishop of Ipswich 15.7.99.10

Sketch - Ladygate - St. Mary's 1.9.06.2

New organ St. Nicholas Church, Beverley 8.4.99.7

Cartoon sketch of Canon Nolloth 3.4.97.9

Report on beautifying Beverley Minister 1.7.99.7

Blacktoft

History of Blacktoft Church 20.2.04.2

**Bridlington** 

Report Bridlington Priory Bells 22.5.97.9

Brigg

Nearly 40 years organist, C.W. Ulay of Brigg, long account 9.9.05.3

**Christ Church** 

Removal back to old vicarage from Baker St. 21.11.03.7

Horrors of Shipwreck includes details of building of Christ Church 3.7.97.2

Reconstruction of Christ Church 17.9.04.7 Renovations at Christ Church 24.9.04.6

Report on Christ Church 9.2.01.7

Visit to Hull of Rt. Rev. F.F. Goe, ex Bishop of Melbourne and ex vicar of Christ Church 11.10.02.8

Church collections

Serious collection crisis in church collections 30.6.00.11

**Church extension** 

In Hull 9.3.01.7

Church going

Cartoon - Church going enforced by law 14.3.98.7

Church Life

Review Lore and Legend of English Church, Rev. G.S. Tyack, pub. Andrews 29.4.99.2

Review of Old Church Life - Wm. Andrews 2.12.99.2

**Church of the Resurrection** 

Report on the Church of the Resurrection, Albert av. 9.1.04.7

Church reformers

At work 16.10.97.12

Clerical Reminiscences

Of East Yorks 29.12.06.3

Congregational

New Church for Hessle Congregational opened in Station road 4.9.97.10 Visit of Silas K. Hocking to Hull-Hessle rd. Congregational Church 20.4.01.7

J.Q. Christian, Hessle rd., Congo. 14.1.99.10

A. Hill, Fish St. Congo. 13.5.99.10

Final services Fish St. Congo before moving to Princes av. 27.5.99.10

First services at Fish St. Memorial Congo 10.6.99.10

J.G. Patton at Hope St. Congo 17.6.99.10

T.A. Alexander, Albion Congo. 6.5.99.10

Cottingham

Inscription on Cottingham bells 17.7.97.12

Presentation to Robert Hall jun. organist of Cottingham Church on marriage to Maude Witty 20.3.97.12

Rector of Cottingham wishes to have church floor lowered 6.2.97.12

Report Cottingham church lands 24.1.03.4

Rev. C.H. Crowther, curate in charge St. Andrew's, Doncaster has accepted a curate at Cottingham

12.1.01.12

Sketch of Rev. F. Minton, rector of Cottingham - featured in "A Crowded Street?" 28.12.01.4

Stormy vestry meeting at Cottingham 29.9.00.9

Crowle

St. Nobert's Monastery at Crowle struck by lightening 9.4.97.10

Driffield

Meeting new church for Driffield in place of Wooden St. John's 30.10.97.9

Sketch of screen in Driffield Church 5.11.04.10

Easington

Church and its history 30.7.98.8

**East Riding** 

Depreciation of livings in East Riding 5.2.98.7

**Evans** 

Neglected Hull Worthy, Rev. James Evans 29.9.00.5

Free Church Council

Meeting on Education Bill 20.9.02.3

German church

50th anniversary of German church in Hull 7.5.98.8

Goxhill

New organ dedicated at Goxhill Church by Bishop of Lincoln 18.12.97.9

Haxby

Rev. G.F. Tamplin app vicar of Haxby from St. Paul's 31.1.03.7

Hedon

Canon Henry Lowther-Clark, ex vicar of Hedon appointed Bishop of Melbourne 20.9.02.3

Rev. E.H.M. Ainslie to be vicar of Hedon 21.11.03.7

Hessle

Bishop of Hull appointed vicar of Hessle 18.2.05.10

H.L. Adams former organist of Hessle Church success in South Africa 9.1.97.4

Parish meeting at Hessle - re ritualism 19.2.98.10

St. James Mission church opened 28.7.06.5

**Holy Trinity** 

Hull as a Bishopric Holy Trinity to undergo restoration 25.9.97.8

Restoration fund Holy Trinity Church 10.12.98.11

£1000 still required to complete Holy Trinity Restoration 4.11.99.10

Repair of Fabric - Towns meeting 13.10.06.5

Table donations for Holy Trinity restoration 20.10.06.10 & 11

Canon McCormick at Holy Trinity 4.11.99.10, 10.9.04.7

And mission work 6.2.04.7

Harvest Festival at Holy Trinity 2.10.97.12

Rev. A.B.G. Lillingstone to be new vicar of Holy Trinity and sketch 25.6.04.7 Stained glass window unveiled Holy Trinity 6.4.01.3 Vacant Living of Hull Holy Trinity 2.4.04.7 **Holy Trinity continued** Vicar of Holy Trinity salary paid by Corporation 18.11.05.10 Hornsea Departure of Rev. E.C. Tew vicar of Hornsea 13.2.97.12 Induction of Rev. C.E. Little to vicarage of Hornsea 20.3.97.12 New East Window unveiled in Hornsea Church 16.7.04.6 New organ planned for Hornsea Church 15.10.98.11 Opening of new organ Hornsea Church 10.6.99.7 11.7.03.9 Report on Hornsea church tower Rev. C.E. Little, vicar of St. Mary's Arbroath, appointed vicar of Hornsea 2.1.97.9 Sketch of proposed Hornsea Church Institute 18.9.06.3 Vicar of Hornsea controversy 8.7.99.4 Hull Churches and magazines 5.9.03.7 Jewish 12 centuries of Jewish persecution, by Gustav Person, local author, review 12.11.98.5 250 Jewish boys treat by Sir Seymour and Lady King 24.7.97.10 New Synagogue, Hull 2.5.03.10 New Hull synagogue to be consecrated 29.8.03.7 Keelby Foundation stone laid of Church Institute at Keelby 20.11.97.7 Killingholme Sketch old vicarage house at Killingholme 22.10.04.8 Lincoln Canon E. Venables and Lincoln Minster review of his book 25.12.97.10 Rept. Butler of Lincoln (Dean) 5.2.98.7 Lincoln Cathedral 3.12.98.5, 10.12.98.5 Romance of a Cathedral - Lincoln 14.7.00.2 Methodist F.W.H. Guttridge at Stepney Methodist chapel 10.6.99.10 Foundation stone laid Burstwick Methodist church 14.5.98.8 **New Connexion** C.T. England, Stepney M.N.C. chapel 26.8.99.10 New Methodist Church, Boulevard 15.9.06.5 Primitive Carnegie gift of organ to P.M. Chapel, Hornsea 4.2.05.6 Rev. J. Robson Hedon, P.M. Chapel 21.1.99.8 T. Whitaker, Bourne P.M. chapel 16.9.99.10 G. Bicheno, West St. P.M. chapel 9.9.99.10 G.W. Turner West St. P.M. Chapel 1.7.99.7 H.O? H. Richardson, St. George's rd. P.M. Chapel 8.7.99.10 J. Bradbury, Lincoln St. P.M. chapel 26.8.99.10 J. Foster, Hessle rd., P.M. Chapel 18.2.99.10 P.M. Church for Princes av. 27.8.04.7 Rev. P. Nume, Williamson St. P.M. Chapel 1.4.99.10 Stones laid - Selby Street, St. George's Road and Willerby P.M. Churches 16.7.04.7 5.8.99.10 T. Grainger Jubilee P.M. chapel T. Storr, Holderness rd. P.M. Chapel 24.6.99.10 Ref. to Rev. Tom Sykes minister of Lambert St., Methodist Church, a former waggoner and son of Wetwang labourer 27.2.04.10 Rev. W. Barton, Lambert St. 11.2.99.10 Sketch of proposed new chapel at Burstwick Methodist 9.10.97.10 United Free J.W. Armstrong, United Free Methodist chapel, Campbell St. 27.5.99.10 New Holland

Page 88

Conditional gift of a site for church at New Holland 10.7.97.10

Sketch of proposed church for New Holland 9.12.99.11

Foundation stone laid New Holland Church 2.6.00.7

Newport

Tenders to erect a church and vicarage house at Newport 27.3.97.6

**Newport continued** 

Foundation stone laid Newport Church 7.8.97.10

Sketch of Newport Vicarage 12.8.98.10

**Organs** 

£500 needed to make organ complete in every detail 4.11.99.10

Report Argyle St. church organ 2.1.04.7

New organ St. Nicholas Church, Beverley 8.4.99.7

Nearly 40 years organist, C.W. Ulay of Brigg, long account 9.9.05.3

Presentation to Robert Hall jun. organist of Cottingham Church on marriage to Maude Witty 20.3.97.12

Dr. Arnott - Organists and their work 7.3.03.12

New organ dedicated at Goxhill Church by Bishop of Lincoln 18.12.97.9

H.L. Adams former organist of Hessle Church success in South Africa 9.1.97.4

Carnegie gift of organ to P.M. Chapel, Hornsea 4.2.05.6 New organ planned for Hornsea Church 15.10.98.11

Opening of new organ Hornsea Church
L.C. Ohlson leaving(?) organist recital

10.6.99.7

9.1.97.12

Sidney Harrison appointed organist of Patrington Church 9.1.97.12

Report St. Mary's new organ 24.2.04.7

New organ for St. Mary's, Lowgate 13.8.04.7

York T. Tertius Noble - organist of Ely Cathedral appointed organist of York Minster to succeed Dr. J. Naylor

Ottringham

Repairs to Ottringham Church spire - struck by lightening on Good Friday 1.5.97.12

Work commenced on repairing Ottringham Church spire 3.7.97.9

Sale of work Ottringham Church to pay for new Oak prayer desk and choir stalls 15.6.01.10

Patrington

Bell ringers on strike 25.9.97.12

Church bazaar in aid of Restoration 2.7.04.9

Sidney Harrison appointed organist of Patrington Church 9.1.97.12

Presbyterian

A. Allen, Newington Presbyterian Church 15.4.99.10

H.P. Slade, Holderness Rd., Presbyterian church 4.3.99.1-

Report Holderness road Presbyterian church 30.5.03.7

Roman Catholic

Foundation stone laid of new Catholic Church at Beverley 19.6.97.10

Assembly Rooms at Patrington taken as a temporary church for Roman Catholics 70 present for 1st service

10.7.97.9

Centenary services at St. Charles - return of Catholicity to Hull 30.9.99.4

Presentation to Canon Sullivan, St. Charles 17.4.97.10

Redecoration of St. Charles 30.9.99.10

Resignation of Mr. Brodgen, choirmaster conductor at St. Charles, native of Preston, Lancs. 16.9.05.12

New R.C. Church St. Patrick's 10.9.04.7

New Roman Catholic church Spring Street 20.8.04.7

S.S. Mary and Peter

New church Hessle road S.S. Mary and Peter 27.6.03.7

Saltfleetby

St. Peters 8.10.98.2

**Salvation Army** 

Victoria Mansions, Great Passage St., opened, and sketch 15.8.03.8

Visit of General Booth to Hull 21.10.05.7

Selby Abbey

In peril - restoration 3.9.98.8

Serious fire 20.10.06.12

Sketch of Selby Abbey after fire 27.10.06.8

Letter from the Rev. M Parkin on Selby Abbey 29.12.06.9

Rev. Maurice Parkin of St. Mark's to be vicar of Selby abbey 27.8.04.7 & 7

#### **South Cave**

Church and wish to erect a reredos 25.9.97.4

#### St. Augustine's

Resignation of churchwardens of St. Augustines 11.9.97.13

Vestry 25.9.97.4

### St. Augustine's continued

Foundation stones laid 28.9.01.7

Tower foundation stone St. Augustine's Church to be laid by Mrs. W.H. Franklin and Sunday schools by Sir William Worsley, of Hovingham 21.9.01.

Church porch - finished will be used for first time on Coronation Day 21.6.02.7

Report "1 year at St. Augustines Church" 29.8.03.7

Work on St. Augustine's church 8.12.04.7

#### St. Barnabas

Appeal by vicar of St. Barnabas to relive the needy and sick of his parish 2.1.04.7 Attempted suicide of Rev. Richard Garnett helper at St. Matthew's, St. Barnabas11.9.97.9

Ritualism at St. Barnabas 13.4.01.7

#### St. Cuthbert's

Church opened 17.3.06.10

#### St. James

Rev. A. Boyd Carpenter at St. James 28.10.99.10 Report on St. James Vicarage in Lister St. 18.11.02.7

Rept. on St. James and vicar the Rv. D.K. Moore 28.10.99.10 Sketch of Rev. D.K. Moore, in pulpit (St. James) 28.1.99.10

#### St. John's

Church sale likely soon 14.10.05.10

#### St. John's Newland

Banns at St. John's Newland forbidden 24.6.99.4

Reopened 24.1.03.4

### St. Jude's

Alteration at St. Jude's Church 26.4.02.7 Reminiscences of St. Judes 5.3.04.10

#### St. Luke's

History of St. Luke's Church 1.12.00.7 Restoration of St. Luke's 7.2.03.7, 2.1.04.6 Rev. C.R. Job at St. Luke's 14.10.99.10

#### St. Mark's

Table of Ritualism in Hull Churches, St. Silas, St. Mark, Lowgate, St. Paul, All Saints, St. Matthews, St. Mary, Sculcoates 9.3.01

Rev. Maurice Parkin of St. Mark's to be vicar of Selby abbey 27.8.04.7 & 7

### St. Mary, Lowgate

Rev. J.L. Hopkin to be new vicar of St. Mary's, Lowgate 8.10.98.5

J. Lane Hopkin at St. Mary, Lowgate 20.5.99.10

Several refs. to the Rev. J. Lane Hopkin, St. Mary's 19.8.99.7

Report St. Mary's new organ 24.2.04.7

New organ for St. Mary's, Lowgate 13.8.04.7

New organ 5.11.04.7

Loss of congregation through house demolition 13.2.04.7

Table of Ritualism in Hull Churches, St. Silas, St. Mark, Lowgate, St. Paul, All Saints, St. Matthews, St.

Mary, Sculcoates 9.3.01

Rev. A.S. Ramm at St. Mary's 19.8.99.5&10

### St. Mary, Sculcoates

Table of Ritualism in Hull Churches, St. Silas, St. Mark, Lowgate, St. Paul, All Saints, St. Matthews, St.

Mary, Sculcoates 9.3.01

Mission room at St. Mary's, Sculcoates 17.9.04.7

Report on St. Mary's, Sculcoates 16.1.04.7

### St. Matthew's

Attempted suicide of Rev. Richard Garnett helper at St. Matthew's, St. Barnabas11.9.97.9

Unveiling of stained glass window at St. Matthew's by Bishop of Beverley 4.12.97.10

Table of Ritualism in Hull Churches, St. Silas, St. Mark, Lowgate, St. Paul, All Saints, St. Matthews, St. Mary, Sculcoates 9.3.01

St. Matthias

Presentation 28.1.99.8

St. Paul's

Table of Ritualism in Hull Churches, St. Silas, St. Mark, Lowgate, St. Paul, All Saints, St. Matthews, St. Mary, Sculcoates9.3.01

St. Paul's continued

Bishop of Beverley, St. Paul's church 8.4.99.7

Rev. G.F. Tamplin app vicar of Haxby from St. Paul's 31.1.03.7

St. Philip's

New vicar of St. Philip's, Rev. H. Philips, a native of Kent 11.11.05.7

Work in St. Philip's Parish 26.1.01.6

St. Saviour's

Report St. Saviour's mission church 7.9.01.7

Pleas for new church in Albert Av. and St. Saviours 2.11.01.7

Sketch St. Saviours Church foundation stone laying 10.5.02.7

Report 10.10.03.7

Church to be consecrated by Archbishop of York 6.6.03.7

Consecration of St. Saviours Church 3.10.03.7

Gifts to St. Saviours new church 7.2.03.7

St. Silas

Confirmation at St. Silas by Archbishop McLagan 6.3.97.10

Petition on ritual at St. Silas 16.7.98.10

Ritual case 30.7.98.4

Table of Ritualism in Hull Churches, St. Silas, St. Mark, Lowgate, St. Paul, All Saints, St. Matthews, St.

Mary, Sculcoates 9.3.01

Report on St. Silas Church 30.12.99.7

Unusual service at St. Silas Church on All Saints Eve, Solemn Vespers of the Dead 6.11.97.7

St. Stephen's

Report on St. Stephen's 18.6.04.7

Spire 16.7.04.7, 20.8.04., 17.12.04.7

Details of St. Stephen's spire 2.9.05.7

Report on St. Stephen's Church spire 25.2.05.10

Spire renewal, St. John's Church likely to be closed and demolished 14.10.05.7

St. Thomas

Origins of St. Thomas Church 14.1.05.7

St. Wilfred's

Canon Wood at St. Wilfred's 3.6.99.10

Pulpit to be dedicated at St. Wilfred's Church 7.8.97.10

Stoneferry

Iron mission church gift from J.T. Firbank, at Wilmington will be opened next Friday, became known as "Stoneferry Tin Cathedral" 19.2.98.10

**Sunday schools** 

J. Hughes Games letter on Sunday schools 13.10.00.7

**Sunk Island** 

The Rev. W.M.H. Milner formerly of Barnard Castle has been appointed to the vicarage of Sunk Island 12.3.98.12

Theddlethorpe

All Saints 22.10.98.3

Thorton

Abbey 14.9.01.2

Transfiguration

Foundation stone laid Transfiguration Church, Albert av. 1.11.02.12

New Church Transfiguration 2.5.03.10

Report on Transfiguration church and Plane St. church 25.7.03.7

Tunstall

Rev. W. Jones, Tunstall 18.11.92

Ulrome

Letter on Ulrome and its rector/ vicar

26.11.04.10

Report on Ulrome church 20.8.04.7

Unitarian

E.W. Lumis, Park St., Unitarian church 17.3.99.10

Rev. E.W. Lumis to be new minister of Park St., Unitarian church, born in Linnaeus St. 7.5.98.8

Waddingham

Protest Taxation of Country clergy by rector of Waddingham 18.4.97.10

Wesleyan

Letter Barton Wesleyans and vicar of East Halton 18.12.97.7

New Wesleyan chapel at Ryehill opened by Miss Johnson 25.9.97.12

Wesleyan Conference in Hull 23.7.98.11&12, 30.7.98.10, 6.8.98.8

J. Bicknor Edwards - George yard Wesleyan chapel 30.9.99.10

Closing of George Yard chapel 31.12.04.7

Erection of School Institute for Brunswick Wesleyan Chapel 9.1.04.7

J. Elsworth at St. Georges rd. Wesleyan chapel 29.7.99.10

J. Lewis Smith, Anlaby road, Wesleyan chapel 30.12.99.10

J.E. Caine, Beverley rd., Wesleyan Chapel 29.4.99.10

Jabez Bridge at Gr. Thorton St. Chapel 12.3.98.10

Rev. T. Whitehead, Gt. Thorton St. Chapel 7.1.99.10

Wesleyan Million Guinea Fund in Hull 21.1.99.8

New entrance from King Edward St. to Waltham St. Chapel 18.10.02.7

W. Malpas, Waltham St. chapel 25.3.99.10

R. Wormwell, Scott St. Wesleyan chapel 23.9.99.10

Rev. J.R. Brown, Coltman Weslevan Chapel 4.2.99.10

Scheme to erect a new Wesleyan Chapel in Princes av. corner of Belvoir St. 27.12.02.7

Whitgift

Report on Whitgift church restoration 16.7.98.7

Winterton

Report on Winterton church 25.7.03.7

Workhouse

Reopening of Anlaby Rd. Workhouse Chapel 14.4.06.12

York

T. Tertius Noble - organist of Ely Cathedral appointed organist of York Minster to succeed Dr. J. Naylor

### Roads

### Roads

**Beverley Road** 

Report Beverley Road crossings 1.1.98.4

**East Riding** 

Report on East Riding roads 30.1.97.9

Cheque for relief in East Riding main roads Local Govt. Bd. Inquiry 6.11.97.10

Hessle road

Short report Hessle road drainage 28.8.97.10

**Hull to Hessle** 

An old Footpath-Hull to Hessle 3.3.00.4

Quay road

Meeting Patrington R.D.C. Quay road crossing 4.9.97.8

### Shipping

#### See also COMMERCE, FISHING, WHALING

#### Antarctic research

Steam yacht 'Morning' - on Antarctic research 12.7.02.4

Return of the 'Morning' - Exploration 1.10.04.12

#### Atlantic

Capt. Fred Norman voyage across the Atlantic in a small boat 23.10.97.5

#### **Builders**

Earles

Earles yard lose £90,275 5.6.97.8

Suggested Reconstruction of Earles Shipyard 27.1.00.4

Proposed winding up of Earles shipyard 16.6.00.11 & 23.6.00.8

C.H. Wilson address account Earles yard 21.6.02.5

C.H. Wilson buys Earles Yard 12.10.01.12

Launch of 'Toro', Earles Yard for Wilson's 24.9.04.12

Vitriol vat overturned at Earles yard 7.1.99.12

Strike in Hull includes Earles men 28.8.97.4

Strike of moulders at Earles 1.6.01.11

Grovehill

Report Grovehill Shipyard 15.6.01.10

#### **Ghost story**

Good Ship 'Welcome' an authentic Hull Ghost story 28.6.02.5

#### **Individual ships**

'Angelo'

Bd. of Trade Inquiry stranding of Wilson liner 'Angelo' off Holmpton 8.12.007

'Bordeaux'

Bd. of Trade inquiry loss of s.s. 'Bordeaux', lost at Flamborough 1.1.98.9&10

'Brittanic'

Trial trip s.s. 'Brittanic' - Cockerline and Co., 10.12.98.11

'Caledonia'

Ship founders of Spurn with cargo of naphtha - the 'Caledonia' 19.6.97.7

'Drago'

Trial trip Wilson liner 'Drago' 24.5.02.8

'Elizabeth'

Supposed loss of Goole steamer 'Elizabeth' 16.1.97.9

'Idaho'

Wilson liner lost 'Idaho' 10.12.98.7

'Lepanto'

Wilson liner 'Lepanto' 15.1.98.4

'Manhauset'

Wilson liner 'Ohio' rescue of S.S. 'Manhauset' of Liverpool 27.3.97.8

'Marbella'

s.s. 'Marbella' sunk in the Humber 12.2.98.12

Blowing up of steamer 'Marbella' in Humber 13.8.98.5

'Martello'

Report on Wilson liner 'Martello' 11.2.99.7

'Marylands'

Missing Wilson liner 'Marylands' towed into St. Michael's Azores 27.11.97.5

'May'

The 'May', new Bailey and Leatham steamer 15.10.98.4

'Morning'

Steam yacht 'Morning' - on Antarctic research 12.7.02.4

Return of the 'Morning' - Exploration 1.10.04.12

'Moureno'

Launch of Wilson steamer 'Moureno' 26.5.06.10

'Novo'

Cartoon Wilson liner 'Novo' stranded at Withernsea 6.6.03.7

'Oceanic'

#### Shipping

Launch of 'Oceanic' largest ship in the world 14.1.98.12

Individual ships continued

'Ohio'

Wilson liner 'Ohio' rescue of S.S. 'Manhauset' of Liverpool 27.3.97.8

'Rialto'

Loss of Wilson liner 'Rialto' 20.3.97.10

Board of Trade inquiry into loss of 'Rialto' 29.5.97.10&12

'Runo'

New Wilson liner launched 'Runo' 14.6.02.8

'St. Kilda'

Hull steamer 'St. Kilda' lost 4.1.02.12

'Toro'

Launch of 'Toro', Earles Yard for Wilson's 24.9.04.12

'Welcome'

Good Ship 'Welcome' an authentic Hull Ghost story 28.6.02.5

Naphtha

Ship founders of Spurn with cargo of naphtha - the 'Caledonia' 19.6.97.7

Naptha ship explodes in William Wright Dock 26.4.02.4

**Owners** 

Bailey and Leatham

The 'May', new Bailey and Leatham steamer 15.10.98.4

Cockerline and Co

Trial trip s.s. 'Brittanic' - Cockerline and Co., 10.12.98.11

Wilson

Bd. of Trade Inquiry stranding of Wilson liner 'Angelo' off Holmpton 8.12.007

C.H. Wilson buys Earles Yard 12.10.01.12

C.H. Wilson address account Earles yard 21.6.02.5

Cartoon Wilson liner 'Novo' stranded at Withernsea 6.6.03.7

Launch of Wilson steamer 'Moureno' 26.5.06.10

Wilson liner 'Lepanto' 15.1.98.4

Wilson liner 'Ohio' rescue of S.S. 'Manhauset' of Liverpool 27.3.97.8

Wilson liner lost 'Idaho' 10.12.98.7

Loss of Wilson liner 'Rialto' 20.3.97.10

Missing Wilson liner 'Marylands' towed into St. Michael's Azores 27.11.97.5

New Wilson liner launched 'Runo' 14.6.02.8 Report on Wilson liner 'Martello' 11.2.99.7

Sketch Wilson liner ashore at Killingholme 4.6.98.11

Trial trip Wilson liner 'Drago' 24.5.02.8

Launch of 'Toro', Earles Yard for Wilson's 24.9.04.12

Plimsoll

Hull - the birthplace of Plimsoll's great work 4.6.98.10

Vitriol vat

Overturned at Earles yard 7.1.99.12

### **Shops**

**Early Closing** 

Hull Traders and Early Closing 4.12.97.10

**East Riding Furniture Co** 

Opening of Goldsteins show rooms - East Riding Furniture Co. 30.3.01.7

More details East Riding Furniture Co., 6.4.01.8

**Jewellers** 

Improvements to Lees - Jewellers shop, Whitefriargate 24.9.04.6

Opening of first shop under the City Hall - Barnetts, jewellers 2.9.05.12

**Pawnbrokers** 

An Hour in a Pawnbrokers shop Lincs 13.11.97.3

**Public Benefit Shoe Shop** 

Large sketch of Public Benefit Shoe Shop corner Coltman St. and Hessle road 9.10.97.5

**William Craft and Sons** 

New firm on Beverley road and Fountain road 23.12.05.4

# Smuggling

# Smuggling

Tobacco

Trade of Humber ports - How tobacco is smuggled

20.8.98.10

### Sports & Games

Angling

Fishing Past and Present-Angling 24.4.97.8

**Ballooning** 

Journey ends at Driffield 8.9.06.4

Balloon race from Paris - descent New Holland 6.10.06.11

Cricket

Proposed new cricket ground for Hull 1.5.97.9

**Cycling** 

Sir Seymour King Address to Conservative Cyclists 31.10.03.10

Football

Growth of football in Hull 8.10.98.10

Hull Football Club annual meeting 22.5.97.10

Golf

Set of old golf clubs found in Hull 26.8.98.10

Horse racing

Hedon racecourse to be re-established 18.8.06.12

History of Kiplingcotes races 30.3.01.2

Plan for new racecourse at Beverley 12.10.01.11

**Hull Boys Club** 

Inauguration of Hull Boys Club 22.11.02.5

Hunting

A Day with the Hounds in North Lines 19.2.98.12

History of the Brocklesby Hounds 1700 to 1901 27.12.02.8

Ping-pong

Cartoon - Ping-pong a new craze in Hull. Cats trained to find balls Miss C. 18.1.02.7

**Recreation ground** 

Gift of recreation ground for the Y.P.I. 23.6.06.4

Hull and Municipal Recreation grounds 15.11.02.10

Roller skating

Accident to Muriel Wilson at Assembly Rooms Beverley while roller skating 18.12.97.4

#### Statues & Memorials

### Statues & Memorials

Beverley

Memorial window unveiled St. Mary's, Beverley 4.3.05.10

Minster monuments at Beverley 6.3.97.2

De la Pole

Travis Cook letter re De la Pole statue in King Edward St. 19.10.01.10

Keyworth

Death at Hornsea of William Day Keyworth, senior, 80 17.4.97.9

Suicide of W.D. Keyworth, sculptor 16.8.02.

King William

Dutch wreath for statue of King William 23.10.97.5

Queen Victoria

Prince of Wales invited to lay foundation stones of Infirmary extensions also Victoria statue and new square 22.2.02.7

Russian Outrage

Memorial to be unveiled on August 30th, by Lord Nunburnholme 11.8.06.10

Photo of North Sea outrage in Western Cemetery 22.7.05.2

Shaw

Monument to late Ald Shaw unveiled at Brigg 4.9.97.10

Tickell

Report, Tickell Memorial, Ulrome Church 19.11.04.2

### Streets

**Beverley** 

Sketch - Ladygate - St. Mary's 1.9.06.2 Sketch of Flemingate, Beverley 22.9.00.7

Sketch of old buildings in Norwood, Beverley 16.9.05

Cottingham

Complaint on state of footpaths in Crescent St. Cottingham 16.1.97.12

Engine St.

Sanction for closing Engine St. 19.10.01.7

Grimsby

Meeting Grimsby Town Council, street improvements 10.7.97.4

**Improvements** 

Big purchase for street improvements 2.3.01.11

Hull street improvements 3.7.97.10

King Edward St.

Long account of new streets of Hull, King Edward St. etc. 19.10.01.8

Protest at new street names - King Edward St. and Prospect St. 3.8.01.8

Lowgate

Sketch of Lowgate from Salthouse lane corner 19.2.98.4

**Naming** 

Protest at new street names - King Edward St. and Prospect St. 3.8.01.8

Letter from Coun. John Brown on naming of new streets controversy 7.9.01.10

New square

Prince of Wales invited to lay foundation stones of Infirmary extensions also Victoria statue and new square 22.2.02.7

Princes avenue

Sketch of Princes av. on a Sunday night 30.7.98.7

Prospect St.

Improvements 16.7.98.10

Protest at new street names - King Edward St. and Prospect St. 3.8.01.8

Report

On new Hull streets 1.6.01.11

### **Strikes**

See Also TRADE UNIONS

Dock

Goole Dock strike 30.12.99.10 Strike threatened in Hull 5.5.00.10

**Earles** 

Strike in Hull includes Earles men 28.8.97.4 Strike of moulders at Earles 1.6.01.11

**Engineers** 

Christmas Ballot engineers dispute 25.12.97.7

Engineers dispute in Hull 14.8.97.7

Last word to engineers - Management 4.12.97.12

Letter on engineers strike 4.9.97.2&9

Engineers strike in Hull Distress 6.11.97.7

Fish labourers

To strike on Monday 16.10.97.10

Iron trade

Hull iron trade strike 8.12.06.12

Rail

Strike benefiting Hull and Grimsby 6.3.97.10 Strike averted Mr. Maddison MP 11.12.97.9

Slater

Strike at Hull 21.9.01.10

### **Temperance**

# Temperance

### Lillingstone

Rev. A.B.G. Lillingstone and Temperance Worthies 18.2.05.6.7.&10
 Letter from landlord of Spread Eagle, Lime Street critical of Vicar of Holy Trinity (Lillingstone) address on Temperance 25.2.05.10

### **Theatres**

### **Theatres**

Alexandra Theatre

New Alexandra Theatre opened 13.12.02.5

**Country Theatre** 

In Bygone Days - J.R. Boyle 24.5.02.2, 31.8.02.2

**Grand Theatre** 

Madge Kendall in "Elder Miss Blossom" at Grand Theatre 2.10.97.12

Tannhauser at Hull Grand Theatre 11.12.97.12

Hull

And the Stage 7.8.97.2

Hull Play and Players in 1849, Capt. A.E. Brown 12.8.99.2, 19.8.99.2, 26.8.99.3

**Palace Theatre** 

New Palace Theatre to be opened on Anlaby road in or about August 29.5.97.10

A new Palace Theatre for Hull 4.12.97.9

### Towns and Villages

The regular features, below without a date, especially after the 1914-18 War contain much information not only on the places mentioned, but adjoining villages in addition. Such as condition of the road in the area, road repairs, education - opening of a playing field, or acquisition of a school piano, staff appointments, church repairs rather than restoration, organ renewal etc. Sickness and epidemics are well covered. (JM)

**Aldborough** 20.4.01.5

Alkbourough

The Run to Alkbourough 18.12.97.2

Althorpe

And Keadby 7.12.01.5

Alvington

And N. Cockerington 1.10.98.3

Anlaby

And Tranby Croft 1.6.01.5

Ashby

And Bottesford 28.12.01.8

Atwick

On the Holderness Coast - Atwick and Bewholme 15.6.01.5

**Barnetby** 

Barton to Barnetby

Trip to Barnetby 14.8.97.2

Barrow

And New Holland 8.5.97.2, 5.1.01.5

**Barton** 12.10.01.5

A Journey to Barton 26.6.97.2, 3.7.97.2

And District News To Barnetby

Letter Barton and its history 10.1.03.9

Letter Barton from J.R. Boyle re Barton 17.1.03.9

Beeford

Bumble's Letters from Beeford

Belton

Journey to Belton. Lincs. 22.1.98.3

**Bempton** 

Country Life; Bridlington and Bempton 5.1.01. 5

**Beverley** 

Seen on tram and Lane – Beverley district 23.5.03.2

**Bewholme** 

On the Holderness Coast - Atwick and Bewholme 15.6.01.5

**Bigby** 

And district 21.12.01.5

Village of Bigby 21.8.97.2

Bondy

Saxby and Bondy 31.7.97.2

Boston

Chimes

**Bottesford** 

Ashby and Bottesford 28.12.01.8

**Brantingham** 12.1.01.5

**Bridlington** 

Country Life; Bridlington and Bempton 5.1.01. 5

**Jottings** 

Old Bridlington 4.5.01.5

**Brigg** 26.10.01.5

A glance at Brigg 19.11.98.2

A Journey to Brigg 12.6.97.2

Heard in Brigg Streets

**Brocklesby** 3.8.01.5

A Drive to Brocklesby 9.10.97.2

Broughton

Visit to Broughton 28.5.98.2

Bubwith

Under Bubwith Toll Bar

Burringham

Guness and Burringham 14.12.01.2

Cadney

To Howsham 11.6.98.2

Caistor

Glaxby via Caistor 9.4.98.2

Caistor Notes

Old Town of Caistor 16.10.97.2

Churches

The Call of the Churches

**Cleethorpes** 31.8.01.2

An Excursion to Cleethorpes 18.9.97.10

Developing Cleethorpes 6.1.00.7 Half day at Cleethorpes 6.8.98.

**Conisholme** 12.11.98.3 **Cottingham** 8.6.01.5

Wanderings in Cottingham 21.7.06.12

Crowle 30.11.01.5

Old Town of Crowle 25.12.97.5

Croxton

Villages of Croxton and Kirmington 2.10.97.2

Derwentside

**Echoes** 

Driffield

Week by Week

**Easington** 

Kilnsea - Easington 30.3.01.5

**East Halton** 

A visit to East Halton and North Killingholme 26.2.98.3

Ellerker29.12.00.5

**Elloughton** 19.1.01.5

**Elsham** 18.6.98.3

**Frodingham** 16.11.01.2

Round Scunthorpe and Frodingham Scunthorpe and Frodingham News

Fulstow

Ludborough and Fulstow 21.5.98.3

Gainsborough

The last port on the Trent 27.5.99.2, 3.6.99.2

**Garton on the Wolds** 16.3.01.5

With Grimston a Holderness parish 31.7.97.5

Glaxby

Via Caistor 9.4.98.2

Goodmanham

A Famous Wolds Village - Goodmanham 2.6.00.2

Goxhill

A Visit to Goxhill 5.6.97.2

**Granthorpe** 5.11.98.5

Grimston

Garton with Grimston a Holderness parish 31.7.97.5

Guness

And Burringham 14.12.01.2

Haborough

#### Towns & Villages

4.9.97.3

To Immingham 30.7.982 Halton Lincolnshire Ghost - Halton Holgate Lincs, discovery of bones **Hambledon Hills** Amongst the Hambledon Hills 36.7.97.2 Hemingborough Round Hemingborough Spire Holderness 14.8.97.7 Has charms Our Holderness Letter Hook From Hook to Rawcliffe regular feature 4.9.97.8 Horkstow From S. Ferriby to Horkstow 17.7.97.1 N. Lincs from Horkstow to Saxby 24.7.97.2 Hornsea And District News Howden And District News Howsham Cadney to Howsham 11.6.98.2 Hull Round the Town - regular feature 22.5.97.10 Waiting at the Gates - Humorous article on Hull 17.4.97.2 Hull Weekly Humberstone A Trip to Humberstone 7.5.98.2 From Humberstone to N. Thoresby 14.5.98.10 9.3.01.5 Hunmanby **Immingham** Haborough to Immingham 30.7.982 **Irby** 27.8.98.2 To Laceby 3.9.98.2 Isle of Axholme Visit to the Isle of Axholme 18.12.97.4 Keadby Althorpe and Keadby 7.12.01.5 9.2.01.5 Keyingham Round Keyingham Cross South Holderness items - Keyingham drainage 27.8.98.7 Kilnsea Easington 30.3.01.5 Kirmington Villages of Croxton and Kirmington 2.10.97.2 Kirton Lindsey Reminiscences of Kirton Lindsey 1.3.02.2 Visit to Kirton Lindsey 23.10.97.2 Round About Kirton Laceby Irby to Laceby 3.9.98.2 Laughton Visit to a Lincs preserve, Laughton 21.6.02.2 Legbourne 15.10.98.3 **Leven** 18.5.01.8 Limber 19.3.98.3

A Ride in a carrier's cart to Linc's 29.5.97.2

Famous men of Lincs

Lincoln City Lincolnshire

26.11.98.2, 10.12.98.3

Lincs Sketches 10.12.98.2

Past and present of Lincs agriculture

Little Driffield 22.6.01.5

Rural Migration, Little Driffield 22.6.01

Londesborough 23.2.01.5

**Louth** 24.11.98.5

Round About Louth

Ludborough

And Fulstow 21.5.98.3

Malton

And Norton Notes

**Mappleton** 6.7.01.5

**Market Weighton** 

Chat

Melbourne

Chat

**Melton Ross** 25.6.98.2, 2.7.98.3

Middleton on the Wolds

Report on Middleton on the Wolds 1.12.00.5

Nettleton

Swallow to Nettleton 2.4.98.2

**New Holland** 28.9.01.5

Barrow and New Holland 8.5.97.2, 5.1.01.5

New Holland Illustrated a regular feature 2.1.97.10

Newport

Chimes

North Cockerington

Alvington and N. Cockerington 1.10.98.3

North Killingholme

A visit to East Halton and North Killingholme 26.2.98.3

North Lincolnshire

Haunts in North Lines No. 100 7.1.99.2

North Lincs. Notebook

**North Thoresby** 

From Humberstone to N. Thoresby 14.5.98.10

Norton

Malton and Norton Notes

Old Clee

A Visit to Old Clee 25.9.97.2

Owston Ferry

Journey to Owston Ferry 12.2.98.3

**Paull** 

A sketch 8.10.04.2

**Pocklington** 27.4.01.5

Events in Pocklington and District Gossip

Rawcliffe

From Hook to Rawcliffe regular feature 4.9.97.8

**Riby** 20.8.98.3 **Roos** 13.4.01.5

Ryedale

Notes

Saltfleet 19.11.98.5

Saxby

And Bondy 31.7.97.2

N. Lincs from Horkstow to Saxby 24.7.97.2

**Scotter** 23.7.98.2

**Scunthorpe** 23.11.01.5

And Frodingham News

Round Scunthorpe and Frodingham

#### Towns & Villages

Scunthorpe area 13.4.98.3

Chit Chat round Scunthorpe regular feature 18.9.97.10 Scunthorpe Illustrated a regular feature 2.1.97.10

**Shipton** 2.3.01

Sigglesthorne 16.2.01.5

Skeffling

And Welwick 6.3.01.5

**Skidbrook** 26.11.98.5

Somersby

A Trip to Somersby 4.9.97.2

**South Cave** 

Under South Cave Clock

**South Ferriby** 19.10.01.5

From S. Ferriby to Horkstow 17.7.97.1

Spin to S. Ferriby 10.7.97.7

South Holderness

Items 26.2.98.7, 19.3.98.7, 14.5.98.7, 25.6.98.7, 9.7.98.7, 2.7.98.7, 6.8.98.7

Miscellaneous selection 11.6.98.7

Stallingborough 13.8.98.2

**Sunk Island** 11.5.01.5

And advert 26.5.00.10

**Swallow** 26.3.98.3

To Nettleton 2.4.98.2

**Swanland** 23.3.01.5

**Swine** 29.6.01.5

**Swinefleet** 

Chat regular feature 4.9.97.4

**Thornton Curtis** 

A trip to Thornton Curtis 22.5.97.2

**Ulceby** 13.7.01.5

Haunts in North Lincs Ulceby 24.4.97.2

Ulrome

Glance round Ulrome 15.4.99.2

Welton 26.1.01.5

Welwick

Skeffling and Welwick 6.3.01.5

West Butterworth

Along the Trent to West Butterworth 5.2.98.3

Whitton

Village of Whitton 4.12.97.5

Winteringham

Old Town of Winteringham 6.11.97.2

**Winterton** 2.11.01.2

In a Carrier's cart to Winterton 20.10.97.2

Withernsea

And District Notes

Breezes

Withernsea in July 18.7.03.10

**Wooton** 16.7.98.3

Worlaby

Journey to Worlaby 7.8.97.2

Wressle

Echoes from Wressle Castle

York

At the Cathedral City (York) 8.9.06.3

Yorkshire

News - regular feature 29.5.97.12

### Trade Unions and Work

See Also STRIKES

**Bricklaying** 

Details Hull bricklayer's dispute 8.7.99.12

**Building** 

Report on building in Hull, deals with wages 6.3.97.10

Report Hull building dispute 13.5.99.12 Hull building crisis long account 24.6.99.10

Building trade dispute 15.7.99.10

Farm Labourer

Countryside Problems - The Farm Labourer today 22.6.012

Rural Migration, Little Driffield 22.6.01

Fish trade

Fish trade dispute Grimsby 6.7.01.12

Deadlock at Grimsby, fish merchants dispute 28.9.01.12

Distress on East Coast Filey and Flamborough fishermen 25.12.97.10

Hardships on Hull trawler 'Molopo' 8.2.02.4 Mutiny on Grimsby trawler 'Sethon' 16.11.01.4

**National Union of Women Workers** 

Mrs. Lillington (Holy Trinity) address in Oddfellows Hall to National Union of Women Workers 10.2.06.10

Seamen

Concessions to seamen's wages by Wilsons 25.9.97.7

**Teachers Union** 

Meeting North and E.R. Teachers Union 6.1.97.9

Mr. Yoxhill M.P. of the Teachers Union visit to Hull and Beverley, the question of Higher Grade Schools 25.9.97.10

Unemployed

Work for unemployed, new channel of the Ouse 20.12.05.12

### **Transport**

### See Also RAILWAYS, ROADS, SHIPPING

Bicycles

First bicycle made in England, Gainsborough claim 7.9.01.2

**Carriers** 

To Aldborough in a carriers cart 18.8.00.3 A Ride in a carrier's cart to Linc's 29.5.97.2 In a Carrier's cart to Winterton 20.10.97.2

Motoring

Cartoon Sunday drives to Cottingham 13.5.99.7

Trams

Electric trams for Hull - To cost ¼ of a million 1.5.97.9 Tenders for Hull tram rails Belgian contract accepted 4.12.97.12

First rail Hull trams laid 11.6.98.10

Hessle road tram lines to be laid 21.5.98.4 Sketch Hessle road tram service 25.5.98.7

Hull Scheme - congested areas, new tramway routes 30.6.00.8

Letter trams to Cottingham 14.10.05.9

### Wars

### **Boer War**

General Viljoen in Hull-Boer general 15.11.02.3 Boer War letter from the Front 6.1.00.11, 13.1.00.11

Crimea

Hull and Crimea, Diary of an interesting voyage 24.7.97.2

**Defence** 

A Night Attack – Paull Fort operations 27.9.02.5

Hull and Grimsby in the event of war 3.12.04.4

Letter on defence of Holderness in event of a war 3.10.03.7

Lucknow

Relief of Lucknow reminiscences of Samuel Kitson, of 39 Severn St. 2.10.97.2

Passive resisters

At Pocklington 25.7.03.11

Beverley passive resisters goods sold 3.9.04.6

Beverley Passive resisters 27.6.03.4

Meeting of Hessle Passive resisters 19.9.03.10

Pocklington passive resister released 1.10.04.6

### Water

Water

Beverley

Purchase of Beverley Waterworks by Beverley Corporation 7.4.06.7

Cottingham

New water mains at Cottingham 19.10.01.3

Howden

Howden's Needs Drainage and water supply 11.12.97.10

Hull

Defeat of water carriage system 21.3.03.8

Hull water carriage system anti meeting 14.2.03.5 Cartoon 14.2.03.7

Marfleet

Letter on sewage at Marfleet 2.4.98.9

**North Ferriby** 

Meeting re North Ferriby Waterworks 28.8.97.10

Preston

Meeting Sculcoates District Council on Hessle house and on Preston water 18.12.97.10

Meeting Preston water supply 21.8.98.9

Scunthorpe

Waterworks opened 8.9.06.7

**Swanland** 

Meeting Swanland water supply 28.8.97.10

Water question

Cartoon - great water question 26.2.98.7

### Weather

### Weather

Drought

In Holderness 29.5.97.9

Flood

Serious gale and floods in Hull area16.11.01.8

Gales

Great local gale 2.4.98.11

Heavy gale - Kilnsea area 22.10.98.11

Serious gale Holderness area 4.12.97.12

More local gale reports 23.11.01.8

Serious gale and floods in Hull area16.11.01.8

Serious gale local 14.12.01.7 & 12

Lightening

Repairs to Ottringham Church spire - struck by lightening on Good Friday 1.5.97.12

**Severe Weather** 

Hull and District 17.2.00.11 Fishing losses 24.2.00.3

Storm

Serious storm Hull and District 15.7.99.11

# Whaling

# Whaling

### Barron

Capt. Barron lecture, Old Whaling Days 6.12.02.3

### Women

### Women

### **National Union of Women Workers**

Mrs. Lillington (Holy Trinity) address in Oddfellows Hall to National Union of Women Workers 10.2.06.10 **Servants** 

Do Lincs girls make best servants? 22.7.99.2

**Triplets** 

At Beverley 13.11.97.10

Wives

Cartoon wife sold by auction - George Gawthorpe of Patrington sold his wife by auction in Hull Market place for 20 guineas to unknown man 4th Feb. 1806 30.4.98.

What sort of girls make the best wives? Letters from N. Lincs. and East and N. Riding 24.6.99.8

When you are seeking a wife 8.7.99.2